La Brea Episode Guide

Episodes 001–030

Last episode aired Tuesday February 13, 2024



Owww.nhc.









© 2024 alexusrenee.com

www.showbizjunkies.com

The summaries and recaps of all the La Brea episodes were downloaded from https://www.imdb.com and https://www.nbc.com and https://www.showbizjunkies.com and processed through a perl program to transform them in a LATEX file, for pretty printing. So, do not blame me for errors in the text $\cite{3}$ $\cite{3}$!

This booklet was LATEXed on February 15, 2024 by footstep11 with create_eps_guide v0.71

Contents

Actor Appearances

Seaso	on 1
1	Pilot
2	Day Two
3	The Hunt
4	The New Arrival
5	The Fort
6	The Way Home
7	The Storm
8	Origins
9	Father and Son
10	Topanga
10	Topanga
Seaso	
1	The Next Day
2	The Cave
3	The Great Escape
4	The Fog
5	The Heist
6	Lazarus
7	1988
8	Stampede
9	Murder in the Clearing
10	The Return
11	The Wedding
12	The Swarm
13	The Journey, Part 1
14	The Journey, Part 2
Seaso	on 3
1	Sierra
$\overset{1}{2}$	Don't Look Up
3	Maya
3 4	Fire Storm
4 5	The Road Home, Part 1
_	· ··· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
6	The Road Home, Part 2

85



Pilot

Season 1 Episode Number: 1 Season Episode: 1

Originally aired: Wednesday September 28, 2021

Writer: David Appelbaum Director: Thor Freudenthal

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zvra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Virginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophia Nathan), Toby Truslove (Agent Mark-

man), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), Kimberley Joseph (Captain Katherine Souza), Lincoln Barros (Aaron Castillo), Camila Palacios (Reporter #1), Ian Ferrington (Reporter #2), Clyde Barrone (DHS Agent), Jasmine Anders (Tech), Jag Bal (Scott Hasan), Vanessa Buckley (Diana Hoskins), Tyrone Ngatai (Fort Person

#8), Ione Skye (Jessica Harris), Ganda Marpaung (Fire Fighter)

Summary: When a massive sinkhole opens in Los Angeles, the Harris family is

split in two; Eve and her son are sent to a mysterious primeval world; Gavin discovers that the visions that have plagued him for years might

hold the key to bringing them home.



It's typical gridlock traffic in Los Angeles. Eve has her daughter, Izzy, and son, Josh, in the car driving them to school. They are nearby the La Brea Tar Pits Museum. Suddenly the streets start to crack. Cars and entire buildings start to fall in. The entire area is collapsing and Eve tries to reverse out of there. They crashed and had to run.

Josh saw a little girl and tried to help her. The street collapsed under him- he fell into the abyss. Eve went back for him and the street collapsed on her, too. Izzy

grabbed her hand but couldn't hold on. Eve told her she loves her and to run away. Eve let go, falling in the hole. Izzy got up, and even though she has a prosthetic left leg. She hauled ass out of there.

The aftermath revealed a one-mile radius cataphatic hole in the middle of Los Angeles...

Gavin was Eve's estranged husband. Before he got out of the car he had a strange vision of some birds. He was a former pilot who had a psychotic episode and he's now looking to return to work. He got a frantic call from Izzy and rushed to the sinkhole location.

He consoled his daughter and she told him Eve wouldn't let her hold on, in fear of them both falling. Suddenly, a large swarm of primeval birds emerged from the sinkhole and parked themselves.

Eve woke in a strange place. There was a bright aurora in the sky. She immediately searched for Josh. Her hunt led her to a man named Ty Coleman. They found troves more people and crashed cars. Ultimately, she found Josh!

Ty noticed they all fell through the aurora light in the sky. The remaining survivors banded together to find necessities like water, food, and supplies.

They met a man named Scott, who pondered why they are inside another world versus inside the center of the Earth. Josh confronted a woman named Marybeth (who was a cop.) She wasn't too friendly about sharing supplies. We were also introduced to Dr. Sam Riley and his daughter, Riley.

Suddenly, a large wild wolf emerged and ran after Eve and Josh. The wolf pounced on Joshinjuring him. A second wolf appeared and attacked the rest of the group. Just when it was going to strike for the kill, Ty shot the animal. Sam sprung into action to treat Josh's injuries. He could only do so much and needed medical supplies. So he and Eve went to search for an ambulance she saw previously.

Back in LA, the chief scientist, Dr. Nathan, informed the media that no one could have survived that sinkhole. Suddenly, Gavin had visions and it resembled Eve and Josh- they were alright. He told Izzy of this. It sounded farfetched but he wanted to tell the military about his visions and inform them that the people are in another world beneath them...

The military sent a drone through the sinkhole and noticed a bright light inside it. They sent it through to see what's inside and lost transmission with it. Dr. Nathan shared with her colleagues that she saw this phenomenon before in the Mojave Desert...

Gavin had another vision of a drove crash landing. He even saw the drone's tail number. He tried to give this information to the military but was denied. Eventually, he saw Dr. Nathan and shared the information with her. She denied it to his face but pondered how he knew such classified information. The government wanted more information on the man.

Gavin wouldn't let his visions go. He saw Eve by a familiar boulder when it was in LA. He attempted to track it down, however, Izzy was distraught by his irrational actions. Gavin searched through pictures and found the boulder. He and Eve took a photo next to it before. He drove to the site of the photo.

He found the boulder and started digging. His daughter and sister-in-law found him and demanded he come home. Suddenly, Gavin found her wedding ring in the dirt. Eve had it on earlier but lost it in the fall. That was his confirmation that Eve and Josh were alive and he vowed to find them.

Marybeth found a flare gun and in separation fired it off in hopes that someone would find them. It didn't do much but it did reveal a strange man clothed in fur and saw the flare from the woods...

Dr. Nathan got data from one of the birds and it proved it was labeled as extinct.

Eve, Sam, and Ty found the ambulance and it had the supplies they needed. However, Eve noticed the actual Hollywood Hills in the distance and pondered if those were the mountains she recognized. Suddenly, a wild sabertooth tiger appeared and rushed at them. Ty stopped to fire rounds at it and it didn't stop charging...

Day Two

Season 1 Episode Number: 2 Season Episode: 2

Originally aired: Tuesday October 05, 2021

Writer: David Appelbaum Director: Cherie Nowlan

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Virginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophie Nathan),

Toby Truslove (Senior Agent Adam Markman), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), James Huang (Dr. Peter Shen), Ione Skye (Jessica Harris), Lincoln Barros (Aaron Castillo), Anica Calida (DHS Agent #1), Andrew Godson (DHS Agent #2), Cessalee Stovall

(Reporter), Carolyn Bock (Government Official)

Summary: With Josh's life on the line, Eve traverses the dangerous wilderness

back to the clearing to save him; desperate to kickstart a rescue mission, Gavin and Izzy work to prove survivors are alive inside the sink-

hole as government agents track them.



Taking from the previous episode, Riley is attempting to heal Josh's wound to prevent any infection from spreading. In and amongst that, Sam, Ty, and Eve are being chased by a sabertooth tiger. In escaping, Sam falls off a cliff before the sabertooth tiger is caught in a trap. Everyone realizes they are not alone.

With Sam potentially being dead and Josh's infection getting worse, the show has severe repercussions. Meanwhile, we see a flashback of Gavin in a hospital following his accident. He informs Eve, his

estranged wife, that he has been having visions before, approaching Dr. Shen and asking that he research Eve's wedding ring to see its origins.

Moving back to the present, Josh is getting worse. All the medicine that Riley had was with her father, Sam, who is now missing in action. Sam is eventually found, but it turns out that his back is broken. He is incapacitated... time is ticking. Upon hearing of Sam, Riley rushes out to the woods to track down her father.

Soon after, Marybeth meets the Castillo sisters. Their father had tragically died in the first episode after saving them from wolves. Veronica is adamant that someone watches Lilly, her sister who is mute, so she can find her father's body with Scott and give him a funeral.

Sam and Veronica's search for her father is not paying dividends. However, it all changes. A group of camels are diverted by Sam, which goes on to reveal Veronica's father's body lying on the floor. The shock of it leads her to burying him immediately, while Scott discovers that they are in Los Angeles during the Ice Age.

Upon her return, Veronica is cross with Lily over how she had been behaving while she went away. In doing so, it is revealed that Lily can talk.

In the meantime, Eve refuses to leave Sam until he is better. After being persuaded by Sam, he informs Eve that she should take the supplies and help Josh. She agrees, and Josh is saved as Ty brings Sam back.

Sam returns from the woods, with the help of Lucas— who turns out to be the driver of the Mustang that was full of drugs. Not only that but he is Marybeth's son... Ouch! She is a cop while her son is selling drugs; their relationship is in tatters.

And things start to deteriorate even more. Dr. Sophia Nathan, who happens to be a member of Homeland Security, begins to investigate more into Gavin. She demands that he be nabbed and is taken outside of his house.

Gavin is clearly onto something regarding Eve's ring and cannot investigate further into Dr. Shen's revelations that someone had stolen Eve's wedding ring. It transpires that Homeland Security took the ring, but before Dr. Sophia confirms Gavin's visions.

She informs him that she believes he has been at the bottom of the sinkhole and suggests that when his plane crash happened, another sinkhole opened up near him. That is where a new world was found; the depth of the La Brea sinkhole, which is something only that Gavin is privy to.

The episode concludes with Homeland Security taking Gavin to a plane they want him to use to explore the sinkhole...

The Hunt

Season 1 Episode Number: 3 Season Episode: 3

Originally aired: Tuesday October 12, 2021

Writer: Jose Molina
Director: Adam Davidson

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Vir-

ginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophia Nathan), Toby Truslove (Senior Agent Adam Markman), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Angela Nica Sullen (Officer Baker), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Jet Tranter (Flight Technician #1), Leigh Scully (Flight Technician #2),

Sasha Hennequin (Aide to Dr Nathan)

Summary: With the food supply dwindling, Eve and Ty venture into the forest

on a risky hunting expedition. As an unlikely rescue mission comes to fruition, Gavin must put his faith and the fate of his family in the

hands of an old friend.



Marybeth and Lucas, albeit on bad terms because Ruth shot his father, forage for food. Lucas comes across a trap that once contained a saber-tooth tiger. But it is now empty. He realizes that they are not alone.

At the same time, Eve and Ty have no better luck looking for food. In fact, they end up getting attacked by a bear. Realizing they need to escape, they take shelter in a cave.

Unfortunately for them, they are now trapped. But as luck would have it, they come across Lucas and Marybeth, who is also there. They look for a way out, only

to find the skeleton of someone who had taken their life after failing to get out.

Things were not looking good. In camp, there is further bad news. Scott shared his theory with the group that they somehow ended up in the stone age... around 10,000 B.C. when they fell through the sinkhole. Furthermore, Sam's legs are paralyzed. He begs Riley to help by getting rid of the fluid from his spine.

Failure to do so means Sam will not be able to walk. Scott and Josh decide to act. They rummage through Lucas' things and find some heroin.

Thinking it would numb the pain, Riley acts, but in doing so, Sam passes out. But not before long, as Riley manages to get rid of the fluid.

Just as that happens, Eve, Ty, Marybeth, and Lucas return with mushrooms. Everyone now has something to eat. Then as we fast-forward to Los Angeles, we have been reunited with Dr. Nathan again.

She informs Gavin that they want pilots to go and look at the sinkhole. He puts himself forward, only to be rejected as he is not in the air force anymore. Not to worry, Gavin suggests Levi Brooks.

They were close friends until the accident happened. After talking things over, Levi agrees to go on the mission. He has patched things up with Gavin, only for things to turn sour quickly once again.

It turns out that Levi loved Eve. And when Gavin asked him how he felt about her now, he refused to answer. They seemingly fall out once again. Unperturbed, Levi goes on the mission.

He goes into the sinkhole, only for the worst to happen. His engine explodes, and he loses communication with the team. Gavin thinks he is dead. Fortunately, Levi is alive in a new world. Is he alone, and will he be able to find Eve, or will something find him first?

The New Arrival

Season 1 Episode Number: 4 Season Episode: 4

Originally aired: Tuesday October 19, 2021

Writer: Zakiyyah Alexander Director: Thor Freudenthal

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Mark

Lee (Man in Pelts), Virginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophia Nathan), Toby Truslove (Senior Agent Adam Markman), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Angela Nica Sullen (Officer Baker), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Ming-Zhu Hii (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge), Ione Skye

(Jessica Harris), Billie Ryan (News Reporter), Tom Stokes (Eddie)

Summary: The sight of a crashing plane spreads a wave of unexpected hope as

the survivors search for its fallen pilot. Gavin and Izzy seek help from an unlikely source after the government permanently suspends their

mission.



With the survivors' food supply dwindling, Eve and Ty venture into the forest on a risky hunting expedition. As an unlikely rescue mission comes to fruition, Gavin must put his faith — and the fate of his family — in the hands of an old friend. The others Eve, Josh, Riley, Scott, and Lucas, set out in search of Levi's plane. Soon after, they come across Levi. The former informs them that he has been sent on a rescue mission; there is one problem, however. His plane has gone missing. As such, they all team up in the hope that they can track it down. The plane is eventually found, but it makes

no difference when we look at the condition. It is run down, signaling that it is no longer fit for its purpose.

They are stuck in the sinkhole, with no option of leaving. As the group begins to worry, a slight bit of hope emerges. The plane picks up a signal close to where they are, and to reassure everyone, Levi tells them that Gavin is trying to rescue everyone.

Meanwhile, back at the camp, things are no better. Ty is on a mission to get some food. He decides to go hunting with Eddie, but out of nowhere, something from the midst takes his life.

Being in complete shock at what has just happened, Lilly is left in bits when she discovers the body. Things are not being made easier, though, by Veronica, who keeps pressuring her sister to not speak and stay mute.

With Lilly feeling the heat, her life is also put in danger. The same thing that took Eddie out almost takes her. That is why the rest, Sam, Ty, and Marybeth, try to figure out what is happening.

An investigation reveals that Eddie had died from what looked like an electric shock, but the source is unknown. Ty tries to get more information from Lilly, and under the pressure of it all, she cracks.

She tells Ty that an elderly man was about to attack her, but then he stopped. Further conversations reveal that this man had a handprint imprinted on his back.

In a flash scene, this man is seen watching the group. With that in mind, the group sees something. They come across another area with the very same handprint seen on the entrance gates. Have they found the old man's hideout?

Back to the present, Gavin is exasperated by the failure to rescue Levi. The rescue mission is now off. Gavin left feeling frustrated, tracks down Dr. Rebecca Aldridge and Dr. Sophia Nathan—both of whom were working on the sinkhole mission.

Through the course of his search, Gavin learns that there are many other sinkholes. And after talking with Dr. Rebecca, he discovers that she has a jet too, just like Levi's, given that she had made it.

As they both need a pilot, Gavin is primed to go on the rescue mission. The scene is set for Gavin to rescue everyone...

The Fort

Season 1 Episode Number: 5 Season Episode: 5

Originally aired: Tuesday October 26, 2021 Writer: Arika Lisanne Mittman

Director: Greg McLean

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Mark

Lee (Man in Pelts), Virginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophia Nathan), Toby Truslove (Senior Agent Adam Markman), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), Ming-Zhu Hii (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara), Bryan Yap (Jonathan), Ethan Carruthers (Fort Person #6), Nathan Straker (Fort

Person #2)

Summary: A search party explore a mysterious fort that raises more questions

than answers. With the help of a new ally, Gavin and Izzy embark on a dangerous and unauthorized mission that they could cause unprece-

dented disaster.



The group discovers the mystery surrounding the new area. Eve, Levi, Josh, Riley, Scott, and Lucas break up into groups to find out more about this place. And as always, things did not disappoint.

Eve and Levi happen to uncover a dead body, signaling that they must be wary. To make matters even more intriguing, Levi notices a walkie-talkie with a signal plastered onto the body.

During the course of this event, Levi informs Eve that he was sent to rescue them. In doing so, he was tasked with finding a crew of scientists who had been sent to the sinkhole. It turns out that this

corpse was one of the scientists.

Things for Josh and Scott are not looking great, however. They get attacked by two men, both of whom have a command of the English language. This intrigues Scott, given that the timeline suggests they should not be able to speak English.

Unbeknownst to Levi and Eve of the attack, they decide to get everyone in one place in order to escape. And yet, things turn sour very quickly. The two noticed that the people of the settlement are returning.

Josh and Riley manage to get out of there but decide to turn back to save Eve. Levi and Eve are worried for their lives before they run into a hut housing children.

The children manage to help them out, as one of them lies about where they are hidden. Nevertheless, they are still anxious as the children suspect that these settlers might take their village.

Eve reassures them that they are not here to do that, so one of them decides to help as otherwise, his grandfather would kill them. Through the child's assistance, the group finds each other. But as Eve and Levi are about to leave, the grandfather finds them.

He is about to kill them with an arrow until he is stopped by a woman called Sylus. After a mini stand-off, he lets them go. Moving back to camp, Ty suspects that Lilly is hiding something. He wants to know what happened to Eddie.

But Veronica notices this and informs Eddie that their father did not allow people to communicate with others because he was religious. As such, this is why she protects Lilly so much.

When Veronica is not there, Ty approaches Lilly. She tells him that Veronica is not really her sister but someone who kidnapped her from her original family. When Veronica comes back, Ty tells Veronica everything.

Not hanging around, Veronica decides to run into the woods. Back to the present, Gavin gets himself ready to save everyone. Dr. Rebecca and Dr. Sophia understand that this is a dangerous mission.

If Gavin is discovered, he will be killed. In this way, Sophia agrees to hack the security system so his plane will not be on any radar. Having understood the risks, Gavin refuses to go.

Rebecca, who is desperate to convince him, tells Gary everything. She shows him a letter from Eve, dating all the way back to 10,000 BC! She continues by saying that they went down into the sinkhole, but the portal between the two worlds is going to close.

Gavin's daughter Izzy is worried, but she informs Gavin to stay calm. Instead, he should save his family. The episode ends with Gavin having to make a huge choice...

The Way Home

Season 1 Episode Number: 6 Season Episode: 6

Originally aired: Tuesday November 02, 2021
Writer: Steven Lilien, Bryan Wynbrandt

Director: Adam Davidson

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Vir-

ginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophia Nathan), Toby Truslove (Senior Agent Adam Markman), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Damien Aylward (Geologist), Ming-Zhu Hii (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge), Vanessa Buckley (Diana), Anna Burgess (DHS Agent), Yuchen Wang (Agent), Awa Ndiaye (Angela), Cal-

lum Needham (Geologist)

Summary: With time running out before their window home closes, the survivors

hatch a final escape attempt, but when they receive a stark warning from Gavin that it will end in disaster, Eve makes an impossible choice.



Scott knows that the group's chances of getting out of this land are going to be difficult. After having thought about how to proceed, he realizes they have less than 24 hours before the sky crack closes.

Naturally, people begin to lose faith. And yet, Levi continues to do what he was sent to do... save everyone. In using a walkie-talkie that he found earlier, Levi makes a breakthrough.

He gets in touch with another survivor from the Mohave expedition. This turns out to be none other than Diana, who happens to be the fiancé of Dr. Nathan. Thus, Levi and Eve go out of their way to

find her.

After having tracked her down, Diana is apprehensive. But she recognizes that Levi has been sent to rescue them and feels they may be able to fix his plane. As the survivors get more hope of staying alive, they decide who should leave first.

However, back in the present, Levi's mission is being shut down from behind the scenes. Agent Markmen ends it after discovering Levi's damaged plane. In response, Gavin is hell-bent on telling Eve to abandon their own rescue attempt.

In doing so, he sends a drone with that message stating that he will save them. When Levi learns of this, he is more desperate than ever to leave. As such, Levi and Diana start to fix the plane.

After having successfully done so, Eve and Marybeth want them to wait. Things get heated as Diana and Marybeth point their guns at each other. They both fire, and Diana is severely hurt.

Meanwhile, the other bullet damages the fuel tank. With the plane no longer functioning, the group knows that Gavin is their only chance of getting out.

Nevertheless, Gavin has his own issues. Although he has taken his plane and gone out to rescue them, he has people on him. He is facing bullet fire and attempts to take out his plane from the Markmen's cronies.

Realizing that the hole, which connects the two dimensions together is closing, Dr. Aldridge leaves Gavin. She tells him that there is another way to rescue Eve and Josh.

Gavin fails to heed that warning until Izzy convinces him otherwise. He agrees, but as for the rest of the survivors, they watch the sky close and trap them inside. They are now left to ponder in that misery.

The Storm

Season 1 Episode Number: 7 Season Episode: 7

Originally aired: Tuesday November 09, 2021

Writer: Aiyana White
Director: Thor Freudenthal

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Vir-

ginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophia Nathan), Toby Truslove (Senior Agent Adam Markman), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara), Fiona Stewart (Reverend Katherine Harmon), Mario Setyana (Young

Reverend)

Summary: When a chaotic superstorm hits the clearing, a structural collapse

puts Marybeth and Lucas' lives in danger. Gavin embarks on a journey

into his past.



The rest of the group has to make some tough decisions. The group votes to have Eve and Marybeth secluded from the survivors. After all, Marybeth refused to hand over her gun.

Meanwhile, Josh did not hesitate to vote against his mother. He was outraged that his mother had sabotaged his chances of escaping.

In another scene, Lucas and Marybeth get caught in some rubble following a storm. In response, Josh and Riley decide to find a vehicle in the hope that it will have something inside to get Lucas and Marybeth free.

To their dismay, however, they only ended up finding a wardrobe. But after some perseverance, Sam, Eve, Scott, and Levi manage to free them. The group then engages in another vote to determine whether Eve and Marybeth should stay.

Josh's loyalty changes this time, as he backs up his mother after having had a heart-to-heart with Riley. Josh and Eve have made up, but there are still many uncertainties leftover Josh's behavior. Did Eve do the right thing? Time will tell...

Origins

Season 1 Episode Number: 8 Season Episode: 8

Originally aired: Tuesday November 16, 2021

Writer: Jessica Granger, Andre Edmonds

Director: Cherie Nowlan

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Vir-

ginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophia Nathan), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Mark Lee (Silas), Ming-Zhu Hii (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara), Diesel La Torraca (Isaiah), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Kaori Maeda (Tessa), Alessandra Merlo (Maya / Villager #2), Ethan Ritchie (Andrew Velez), Carolyn Rey (Mrs. Velez), Nicholas

Rhodes (Rowan / Villager #1), Ethan Carruthers (Fort Person #6)

Summary: With cold weather approaching, Eve, Levi and Ty return to the fort, de-

spite their near-death experience, hoping to learn 10,000 B.C. survival skills. Gavin's attempts to spare Izzy pain threatens their relationship.



We discover Gavin's past and find out why he has been having visions from 10,000 B.C. From the outset, we uncover that Gavin and a small girl (Ella) were found on a roadside.

As he attempts to save his loved ones, could this part of his past be crucial? Meanwhile, Eve, Ty, and Levi have something of their own to deal with. They come across the young boy (Isiah) who they first encountered in the settlement. He has a cut on his hand, which they stop from bleeding.

By doing this, the camp hopes that they can get something in return to keep

them alive. And yet, it is not clear whether Isiah was watching them on behalf of his grandfather Silas.

They decide to drive him back to the village. Once Isiah is with Eve, he starts to become more comfortable. He tells her that he is not spying but informs them that his grandfather believes they are dangerous and not to be trusted.

As he opens up more, he stops short of his origins. Although he informs Eve that he has only been here for a couple of years, he cannot say where he is from. Levi becomes suspicious and does his own digging.

He discovers that Silas has Eddie's wallet, which makes him suspect that he killed Eddie. Once they confront Silas, he tells them that he found Eddie dead. He just took the wallet.

At the village, we are introduced to one of the inhabitants Paara. She agrees to help the group with some shelter, but Levi has bigger fish to fry.

As Levi gets closer to finding out something, his inquisitive nature gets them escorted from the village. Not before Paara tells them something. She informs them that another body was killed in the woods in a similar way.

Suddenly, a horn is blown as another woman grabs Isiah. Paara, Eve, Levi, and Ty must now find him. As events transpire, Silas finds Isiah, and he was taken by none other than Dr. Rebecca Aldridge.

Shocking events, and yet, it turns out that Silas and Rebecca knew each other. Rebecca demands that Isiah go with her, but when the others arrive, they find her stabbed with Silas and Isiah nowhere to be seen.

Once they are back in the village, Rebecca demands she speaks to Eve. She tells her that Isiah is special and that she must allow him to do what Silas is stopping him from doing.

In comparison, Gavin and Sophia go to an art gallery that was being managed by Ella. She has not been seen in 6 days, but on their way to the exit, they see Ella running. Sophia tries to catch up, but it is to no avail.

After further investigations, though, Sophia manages to obtain an address for Ella. This happens to be close to where Ella and Gavin were found as children. Who is she?

Gavin and Sophia discover what looks to be the remnants of a sinkhole in the garden. When Gavin walks towards it, he has another vision. This time it is through the eyes of Isiah, who is talking to his grandfather.

That leaves us knowing that Gavin is from 10,000 B.C., as Isiah is the younger Gavin!!

Father and Son

Season 1 Episode Number: 9 Season Episode: 9

Originally aired: Tuesday November 23, 2021

Writer: Arika Lisanne Mittman Director: Thor Freudenthal

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Mark

Lee (Silas), Virginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophia Nathan), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara), Ming-Zhu Hii (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge), Diesel La Torraca (Isaiah), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Durrell Mc-

Donald (Dig Site Guard #1), Ethan Carruthers (Fort Person #6)

Summary: When a stunning revelation puts Josh and Izzy's lives on the line, the

survivors desperately search for the young boy who holds the key. Gavin and Izzy must rely on a stranger if there is any hope to reunite

their family.



Eve and Josh find it difficult to stomach that Isiah was in fact Gavin as a child. But there was no time for discussion as the group realises that if they do not manage to get him through the portal, then it could be curtains for Gavin, who discovered that he was from 10,000 BC.

Josh naturally begins to be suspicious of Rebecca and her theories. But that all stopped when she informed them in no uncertain terms that if Isiah did not go through the sinkhole and end up in 1988, then they would never meet Gavin. The consequences being there will be no Josh

nor Izzy ever being born.

The group has no choice but to find the boy. They split up, and soon after, Josh does come across him. Just in time, in fact, as he ended up saving Isiah from being attacked by a tiger.

As they tended towards the boy, Eve and Josh discovered a scar that matched Gavin's. This only confirmed what Rebecca had already told them: Isiah is Gavin.

While Josh is freaked out by talking to his 'young father,' so is Isiah. He cannot understand why his grandfather would want to attack Rebecca and distance himself from the rest.

Eve has no choice but to tell Isiah the truth. She informs him that he must leave his home and go through the portal. Luckily for everyone involved, he trusts Eve and agrees to go with her.

But it is not so easy, though. Isiah does not want to leave his grandfather. And yet, if he doesn't, we know Eve's kids will die. Ouch. Try explaining that to a kid.

Then in a twist of fate, everything changes. Silas kidnaps Josh and Levi. He demands that Isiah be returned, or they would be killed. Either way, Josh could die if Isiah does not get through the portal.

Eve decides to help Josh, hoping that Ty and Paara would manage to get Isiah from Silas. Meanwhile, in Los Angeles, Gavin is still in shock after realizing he is from 10,000 BC.

But before he can come to terms with it, Ella tells him to get off her land. She cannot remember anything during her time prior to being adopted. But to the audience, it is clear.

Ella's reaction to some artifacts that Gavin and Izzy found at Rebecca's digging site confirmed that Ella is Lilly in the sinkhole world. In a flashforward, we discover that Rebecca had told Lily about her mission.

At the same time, Ella told Gavin and Izzy about it with a map that she was supposed to give Isiah. This begs the question, what happens now? How will Lilly leave?

Topanga

Season 1 Episode Number: 10 Season Episode: 10

Originally aired: Tuesday November 30, 2021

Writer: David Appelbaum Director: Adam Davidson

Summary:

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Karina Logue (Marybeth Hill), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe

De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez)

Guest Stars: Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Mark

Lee (Silas), Virginie Laverdure (Dr. Sophia Nathan), Toby Truslove (Senior Agent Adam Markman), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Pacharo Mzembe (Tony Greene), Stephen Lopez (Billy Fisher), Ming-Zhu Hii (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara), Diesel La Torraca (Isaiah), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Will Jones (Silas' Fort Person #1) With news of one last sinkhole opening, Gavin, Izzy and Dr. Nathan

race to launch a final rescue effort before it's too late; Eve embarks on

a perilous journey to send a young boy through a portal in order to

save her family.



It is clear that Silas was hell-bent on making sure that Isiah was not going with Eve or anyone else for that matter. In an attempt to do just that, he has Levi and Josh captive.

Eve does her best to convince him that Josh would go on to become his great-grandson, which would be lost if he did not allow Isiah free. Equally, the connection between Rebecca and Silas is never provided.

While we know from the last episode that Rebecca and Silas had disagreements over Isiah leaving, their origin story is left out. And yet, that is enough

for Paara to know that she cannot trust Silas. Thus, she embarks on a mission to find him.

Things did not end merrily, though. A fight ensues, as attempts were being made to rescue Isiah. Silas' people ended up attacking Marybeth. As Lucas tried so hard to defend his mother, he almost ended up getting stabbed. In and amidst that melee, however, a gunshot went off!

Riley and the rest manage to flee with Isiah, but the destiny of the other two changes forever. Tragedy strikes as Marybeth has been wounded. It is too late, as fate ultimately ends up with Marybeth dying. Lucas is distraught as he holds his dead mother.

The mother and son relationship has come on leaps and bounds, as Lucas was willing to die for his mother and get her to the sinkhole no matter what.

Knowing that Isiah must get out, Paara begins by taking the group through some hidden caves. As they begin to climb to the top, the ladder snaps.

Luckily, Josh and Isiah make it up. Meanwhile, Eve is grabbing onto Josh's hand as she manages to get to safety... close shave. But the consequences of Isiah not going through the portal begin to play out.

Josh and Izzy become sicker. The longer that Silas prevented Isiah from going to the portal, the worse the two got. After all, they cannot otherwise exist without Isiah, who is the younger Gavin.

Realizing that things were getting out of hand, Isiah defies his grandfather and goes with Eve through the portal. Immediately, Josh and Izzy recuperate.

Back in Los Angeles, Ella's map throws up some intriguing answers. If the portal was going to close, another sinkhole was needed to make sure that it was possible to return to 'younger Gavin's world.'

The map, which Rebecca got from Silas' book, revealed a sinkhole opening in Seattle... Perfect timing. With the sinkhole potentially closing, Ella begins to see flashbacks of Lilly.

She recounts how Lilly and Veronica tried to make it out of the portal, but Veronica ended up getting stuck in a bear trap. Lilly knew she did not want to leave her injured sister in the sinkhole.

With things not getting any better, Veronica made sure that Lilly got out. But just as Lilly wanted to give Isiah the map, she realized he had already left.

Clearly devastated that she did not give him the map, Riley tried to comfort her. When this happened, she accidentally took Riley and Josh through the portal with her.

As Ella and Gavin were found together, they must have gone to 1988. And yet, Josh and Riley remain unaccounted for. Realizing that they still have work to do, Gavin and Ella are determined to save their loved ones.

They arrive to another sinkhole in Seattle with Sofia and Agent Markmen. They go through it, as Ella wants to save Veronica. This time around, Izzy defies Gavin. She tells her father that she is coming too.

As they enter 10,000 BC, they see a rhino on arrival.



The Next Day

Season 2 Episode Number: 11 Season Episode: 1

Originally aired: Tuesday September 27, 2022

Writer: David Appelbaum, Steven Lilien, Bryan Wynbrandt

Director: Adam Davidson

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Mark Lee (Silas), Ming-Zhu Hii (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge), Damien Fo-

tiou (Judah), Diesel La Torraca (Isaiah), Molly Moriarty (Carly), Liz Esguerra (Mom), Tim Omaji (Dad), Tegan Crowley (Tourist), Jonno

Roberts (James Mallet), Martin Sensmeier (Taamet)

Summary: Desperate to reunite with her son, Eve follows a lead that brings her

face to face with a ruthless prehistoric group; Gavin, Izzy and Ella question whether they're fit to survive in 10,000 B.C.; Josh and Riley

wake up in an unfamiliar time.



Having seen Josh and Riley disappear, Sam and Eve are desperate. Sam, in particular, loses his cool as he has Silas at gunpoint. They demand that the captured Silas tell them how to create a sinkhole.

They try to remain calm, as they need to keep things cordial with Paara's people as she is bringing them food. Sam is desperate to find Riley, his daughter. Silas has no choice but to help, as his tribe hates him. If he does not help, then he is of no use to anyone.

Silas eventually shows them the direction of a tower, as Eve and Levi make

haste. Silas tells them that only Dr. Rebecca Aldridge can help them get their loved ones back.

But the journey to the tower is dangerous. As the group are unsure if Silas is telling the truth, an angry Sam stays with him, as Eve and Levi go to find Rebecca. After all, Eve has an interest in finding Josh.

The latter duo come across Lucas, who is preparing to bury his mother Marybeth. All three of them see Veronica being grabbed by some locals with machetes after she had been wounded by a bear trap previously.

All of them help Veronica get free, as they make a run for it. It seems this group is hell-bent on capturing any women of the 'clearing.'

But that was just the start. One of the locals grabs Eve, who is taken as a prisoner in a wagon. Meanwhile, Levi manages to shoot one of them. He then catches up with the wagon and hands himself in so he can be with Eve. Levi is now locked in a cage.

As for Gavin, Izzy, and Ella, they are in 10,000 BC. They are currently walking around 20 miles a day, as they make their way from Seattle, the place of the sinkhole, to LA.

Gavin and Ella are no longer having visions. This is because their respective child figures, Isaiah and Lily, are not in 10,000 B.C. Things are not going well between Izzy and Ella, though.

They clash as the former wanted to be more independent and harbors some resentment that Ella joined them in the sinkhole. Meanwhile, Ella is annoyed as she only came to find Veronica.

But since her visions are no longer there, she feels useless. With food in short supply, Gavin manages to kill a boar. But in doing so, they disturbed a rhino.

After seeing a baby rhino initially, which they neutralized, they discovered that it was in the presence of a massive rhino that happened to be its mother. Gavin steps in as they navigate themselves away.

Things are not going well for Izzy. After slipping, she damaged her prosthetic leg. Izzy has no choice but to carry on. Soon after, Izzy, Gavin, and Ella make their way to a Hollywood sign.

They also pick out what is the 'Petersen Automotive Museum,' as they realize they have been in California. It is one step closer to getting home.

Moving on, Dr. Rebecca Aldridge directs Scott towards a steel tower and warns him that the people inside want them dead. Scott tells Rebecca that if they don't get inside, then all his friends of the 'clearing' will be dead.

They continue through a secret entrance that is located beneath some water. They make their way to the clearing. Lucas tells them that Eve was taken, as Levi helped to rescue her.

And for the first time, the audience comes across Josh and Riley. They are on a road in the 1980s, as some people threw a cassette tape out of their car which confirmed it... .lucky for them.

They notice Isaiah and Lily, who are both picked up by a group of nuns. It appears that they could be adopted. Riley wants to rescue Isiah and Lily, but Josh steps in. He warns Riley that if they interfere, they could disturb the timeline of events.

If Isiah (the younger Gavin) is adopted, he will grow up and meet Eve to have him and Izzy, which is the natural course of events. Josh and Riley continue. They make their way to a house, and luckily for them, it is unlocked.

They go inside and grab some food. They have pizza and cereal... It all seems like a dream. It gets better as someone calls and leaves the owners a message. They discover that the owners are away on holiday.

They relax and notice a headline on a newspaper that aptly reads that a sinkhole opened at a 'Hollywood' sign in 1988. Could the family be reunited, could they make their way to 10,000~BC and find Gavin near the same sign?

The Cave

Season 2 Episode Number: 12 Season Episode: 2

Originally aired: Tuesday October 04, 2022

Writer: Rob Wright
Director: Adam Davidson

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Mark Lee (Silas), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Greg Hatton (Virgil), By-

ron Coll (Franklin Marsh), Viliami Otuafi (Intimidating Guard), Jacob Hohua (Wagon Guard), Kieran McGrath (Tour Guide), Jonno Roberts (James Mallet), Martin Sensmeier (Taamet), Tegan Crowley (Tourist Taking Photo), Sam Desmond (Cave Prisoner #3), Nic Layton (Pier

Passerby)

Summary: Gavin enlists his grandfather's help to guide him to his missing wife.

Eve and Levi navigate a horrifying new reality. In 1988, Josh and Riley discover they're being followed by a suspicious man who reveals infor-

mation about the sinkholes.



Eve and Levi decide to escape, as Virgil agrees to help them. The problem is they need a map, while the only way to get away is through the main gates.

However, as this is guarded, they will have to use subterfuge. In and amongst this, Virgil is seen not working as the guards beat him up.

Meanwhile, Gavin, Izzy, and Ella have made their way to the clearing, the camp. Gavin meets Sam and shows him his scar to prove that he is the older Isaiah. Gavin cannot rescue them as he has his own mission.

He learns that Eve and Josh are not

there. The audience discovered that they had found themselves in 1988. Ella then chimes in to tell the others that she was Lily as a kid, who is now the older Ella.

Lucas informs Gavin about the circumstances that led to Eve and Levi being kidnapped. As Gavin still has some memories from when he was younger, like Isiah, he manages to recall some key information.

It turns out that the people who had kidnapped Eve and Levi were a violent group, the Exiles, who Silas had informed Isaiah about. Silas understands that Gavin is the older Isaiah. That is why Silas agrees to help him find Eve and Levi.

Gavin has no choice but to use Silas, even though he does not trust him. After all, Silas is doing everything in his power to escape himself.

Silas demands to go with Gavin to the Exiles' camp as part of the rescue. Gavin has no choice to get the help that is needed to save his wife, Eve.

Silas and Gavin go, and it is clear that there is a lot of tension. Gavin has no time for playing happy families. He confronts Silas and demands to know why he never informed Eve about how to get their son, Josh, back.

Silas then lets slip that it may not be possible to get him back, but Gavin is not convinced. Then as Gavin loses focus, he falls into a snare trap. He drops his knife, which Silas takes before running off to leave Gavin trapped as a bear approaches.

Then out of nowhere, Silas kills the bear and gives the knife to Gavin, who frees himself. Silas tells Gavin he will never abandon him. They then make up, as Gavin wants to know more about his parents.

Gavin's parents could be alive. Silas only declared they were dead to make sure Gavin was safe, which was Silas' promise to his parents.

The two make it to the Exiles' camp. Silas offers Gavin some water which has been spiked. Gavin passes out as the Exiles find him and take him to the camp.

Gavin is now a prisoner, but Silas had placed a map in Gavin's pocket that would allow him to escape... . Gavin is now in the same place as Eve and Levi.

Back at the camp, Ella tells Veronica she was Lilly. Ella tells her that she remembers all her childhood memories and is grateful to Veronica for rescuing her. That is why Ella went through the sinkhole, as she wanted to help Veronica, as shown in the last episode.

Izzy then interacts with Sam, who notices that she is limping after falling in the last episode. He uses his medical skills to tape her up. Izzy is thankful and believes that she went to school with his son Andrew.

Meanwhile, the rest of the camp still has no signs of finding Scott. Then out of nowhere, Scott returns from the woods in the background with some shocking news.

And for the first time, we see Josh and Riley. They go to Hollywood Lake Park, where the sinkhole is located. It is heavily guarded by the police and the media.

They need to get through the sinkhole, so they wait until night. But they do not realize that a man was listening to their plan. Riley suspects that the man, who was next to them, is following them.

She accosts the man, who denies it. He then fesses up. The man in question is Professor of Geology at Caltech, Franklin Marsh. He is curious about the sinkholes. Franklin tells them there are more possible sinkholes that could arrive.

The next one is expected to arrive in four days, and this could destroy the whole of Los Angeles. Franklin wants their help to save the people.

He is convinced that the next sinkhole could bring about a massive wave. He asks Josh and Riley to cooperate with him. They agree but risk knowing that the sinkhole could shut before they have a chance to escape.

The Great Escape

Season 2 Episode Number: 13 Season Episode: 3

Originally aired: Tuesday October 11, 2022

Writer: Arika Lisanne Mittman

Director: David M. Barrett

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzi

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Martin Sensmeier (Taamet), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Ming-Zhu Hii

(Dr. Rebecca Aldridge), Greg Hatton (Virgil), Viliami Otuafi (Intimidating Guard), Salim Fayad (Tunnel Guard), Daniel Tuiara (Joseph), Will

Jones (Fort Person #1)

Summary: After an emotional reunion, Gavin and Eve attempt a daring escape

from their unforgiving captors. Lucas leads a dangerous mission to the fort to reclaim the resources his friends so desperately need.



The episode begins with Eve and Levi, who we know, were captured in the last episode by the group known as the 'Exiles.' They have been brought to one of the leaders, who informs them that in order to get food and shelter, they must search for a particular rock.

Meanwhile, Paara informs the camp that she cannot find Silas. Ty tells her that he went to look for Eve with Gavin, as shown in the last episode, but she cannot tell her people that he is missing.

Her people have decided to grab the food that was given to the others instead. For the first time, Eve sees Gavin in the

flesh. As we know, he was taken to the same camp.

They kiss and are delighted to be reunited. She asks Gavin about Izzy, and he informs her that she is doing well. In addition, Josh is in good keeping.

The conversation then turns to Levi, as Gavin tells them that he has discovered a way out. After all, Silas had dropped a map into his pocket in the last episode.

As for Sam and the rest, they consider stealing the food that was taken. Sam is not keen. But things were getting desperate, as Lucas favored stealing while Veronica was against it. They decide against doing so after voting against it.

It is a tricky situation, as it could lead to unrest among Paara's people. Not perturbed, Scott presses ahead to steal the food. Veronica has doubts about it, and as they are walking, Scott hurts his leg.

They take shelter away from Paara's people but have no choice but to leave the injured Scott. Lucas and Veronica make it to the house where the food is supposedly kept.

Lucas is intent on even killing if that is the case, while Veronica tells him that he will not get over Mary Beth's death by simply killing. As for Scott, he finally has the access card. Lucas and Veronica decide they must simply get the food and scarper.

Lucas gets the food and cannot go through with any killing. Lucas praises Veronica, as without her, he may have killed someone. The escape plan has how come into motion: Eve, Gavin, and Levi make their move.

And yet, Eve still has reservations over whether she can trust Silas. Gavin does his best to reassure her that he has changed. After all, Silas did rescue him from a snare trap and a bear in the last episode.

With their plan in motion, they fake a heart attack and usurp the guards. Gavin gets out. But the plan is foiled, as Gavin is held at knifepoint. Gavin is held hostage and warned that he would not see his family.

Eve is devastated, as Levi does his best to calm her down. Gavin is injured with blood from his head, but Eve is just happy that he is alive. Gavin tells Eve that he knows about her and Levi. He is not bothered, as he simply wants his family back.

Thereafter, Levi attempts to get out. He gets the better of the guards that were making their way to get water for Gavin. The leader sees them, but they manage to escape.

As the episode progresses, Scott delivers the access card to Dr. Aldridge. She lets him know that he must get back to the clearing and stay until Gavin makes his way back.

An emotional reunion is then complete as Eve sets her eyes on Izzy. They embrace each other, and tears start streaming as the family is reunited.

The Fog

Season 2 Episode Number: 14 Season Episode: 4

Originally aired: Tuesday October 18, 2022

Writer: Andre Edmonds Director: Ron Underwood

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh Makkanzia (Lucas Hayra), Nichelas Canzalez (Levi Delgado), Tanentzia

McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Ming-Zhu Hii (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge), Byron Coll (Franklin Marsh),

Daniel Tuiara (Joseph), Priscilla Castel (Maddy), Melissa Neal (Dr.

Clark)

Summary: When a fog falls over the Clearing, Eve leads a defense against a group

of invaders, only to encounter a more dangerous threat. Josh and Riley pursue a woman who may hold the key to stopping the impending tidal

wave disaster.



Eve is still coming to terms with being reunited with her daughter, Izzy, in the last episode as she watches her sleep.

Gavin then joins the scene, as Izzy has finally managed to see her parents be happy and smile. But on another note, Gavin is determined to get Josh to come back, which is why they need the help of Dr Aldridge.

Meanwhile, things between Veronica and Lucas are heating up. They continue to bond over some food, namely the eggs they retrieved when looking for food in the previous episode.

Then, suddenly, Scott arrives from the

woods to let them know he has found some marijuana. And as Scott is no longer hurt, he credits the weed. Lucas and Veronica do not believe him, as they are unconvinced about his motives.

Sam and Ty have discovered that Lucas and the rest have been taking food from Paara's people. After that, Scott gets Gavin by himself. He tells him that Dr Aldridge wants to see him alone, which is the only way to get Josh and Riley to come back.

Eve overhears the conversation and demands to go with Gavin. However, that fails to materialise as she stays to ensure that Izzy is fine.

Gavin leaves in the fog but vows to bring Josh back. Sam is angered by the situation, as Gavin has left after just having returned, while his daughter is absent too. Scott and Gavin get lost, though, due to the former's directions.

They take shelter after some animals pass by. As they do so, Gavin asks Scott what is in the building they are going to. Scott tells Gavin it has a portal called 'Lazarus' that allows time travel to the future.

And as Dr Aldridge helped make the building, she is the key. They end up finding Dr Aldridge. However, things are not so smooth sailing. She informs them that they must go back to the Exiles' camp.

Not a great look, as Gavin just escaped from them in the last episode. She tells them they need to get the shipment of rocks, which is the fuel for Lazarus that would allow them to get into the building.

Gavin must keep this a secret, but Aldridge lets him know that his parents are alive. In fact, they helped create Lazarus. They are all interrupted by Paara and some of her people.

She tells them that her group are going to attack the Clearing in retaliation for the food being taken. Back with Lucas, he checks out the woods to confirm that there is no marijuana field. Veronica tries to dissuade him by saying they should stay at the camp.

Suddenly, they hear Paara's people getting ready to attack. Veronica and Lucas run to the camp to tell Sam. Unfortunately, there is nowhere to run, so they must fight.

Eve decides to create a distraction. They make a massive fire. In and amongst that, Ty discovers Anthony in the woods. His former patient tells him he went through a sinkhole but was separated from others who did the same.

He wants Ty to help locate them for him, which he agrees. Paara's group attacks. They stab what they believe to be people near the fire, which is in fact just some straw.

Suddenly, they are surrounded. Sam tells them to disarm, but they refuse. Paara then arrives with Gavin and tells their leader, Joseph, that she will decide what to do with those who steal food.

As that happens, some wolves decide to crash the camp. Everyone scarpers. Gavin is about to be bitten, Aldridge saves him. In doing so, she is injured. Scott and Gavin get her in a car. At the same time, Izzy and Eve run towards a bus.

Eve tries to make amends by saving Joseph. With things getting worse, Levi steps in to save them. Gavin gets on the bus after being told that Aldridge will survive.

And yet, two other wolves attack the bus. Eve then shoots a flame-rock arrow to scare the wolves. Paara thanks Eve for saving Joseph's life.

Once that is done, Eve tells Izzy that she did have an affair with Levi to help her get through her bad times with Gavin, which is why their marriage fell apart. Izzy remains dejected at the thought that she won't see her family reunited.

Ty and Andrew get back to the clearing. Paara finds them. As Tya introduces Anthony, the audience learns that he is hallucinating. He was talking to himself.

Releasing that his health is getting worse, they bond. Paara tells him that she will take care of him as the two get closer. Equally, Dr Aldridge's health is declining. She tells Gavin and Scott not to worry.

Gavin's mother, Caroline, is in 1988. She is about to return, but Aldridge dies before any further information is given. With no options left, Gavin decides to go ahead with Aldridge's instructions. They will steal the fuel and get the children.

For the first time, we are taken to the 1980s. Franklin has found a way to charge Josh's phone. In doing so, he was delighted to see the photos showing evidence of a sinkhole from 10,000 B.C.

There is one problem, however. Franklin cannot show this to his colleague, Dr Clark, without being branded crazy. That is why Riley decides to meet Dr Clark and her assistant Maddie.

Riley tries to convince them that the sinkhole will open and create a huge wave. Clark initially states the pictures are fake. However, her assistant meets them all in private.

Dr Clark believes they have been ordered by someone named 'James' to interrupt her work. Riley and Josh come clean. They tell Dr Clark that they came to 1988 as they wanted to help a boy get home but were prevented by a man named Silas.

The name Silas got Dr Clark piqued, as she wanted to know the little boy's name. As Josh tells her it was 'Isaiah,' Dr Clark shocks everyone by stating that is her 'son.' Thus, she is Josh's grandmother, as the episode ends with a cliffhanger.

The Heist

Season 2 Episode Number: 15 Season Episode: 5

Originally aired: Tuesday October 25, 2022

Writer: Jessica Granger David M. Barrett Director:

Summary:

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

> (Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh

> McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Martin Sensmeier (Taamet), Greg Hatton (Virgil), Diesel La Torraca

> (Isaiah), Melissa Neal (Dr. Clark), Salim Fayad (Tunnel Guard), Greg Kleynjans (Guard One), Alex Papps (Professor), Josh Kalender (Curtis Harris), Akosia Sabet (Receptionist), Riley Phillips-Harris (Lead Guard) Eve, Gavin and others attempt to commandeer a shipment of black

> rock to gain access to the mysterious building. Josh and Riley must

act swiftly to prevent Caroline from altering the timeline.



The episode begins with Levi, Gavin, and Sam discussing plans as the latter two want to get their children home. As part of that process, they will require help to get to the Exiles' camp. After all, they need to steal the container of black rocks.

After that, Gavin and Eve head off to find Izzy. She is spotted paying her condolences to Aldridge following her death in the previous episode. Gavin tells Izzy about Aldridge's last words, and she is taken aback by the fact that Dr Caroline is his mother.

However, once Izzy realises they are going to the Exiles' camp, she demands to go with them. They agree provided that Izzy follows their every word.

As for Scott, he has been left reeling by Aldridge's death. He continues to see himself as a failure, as Lucas tries his best to console him, as it is clear that he is downbeat. With that background in place, the group makes its way to the Exiles' camp.

Then out of nowhere, they hear someone coming from the woods. It turns out that Virgil has managed to escape from the camp. He urges them not to go to there, as otherwise, they will get taken out.

The caves are being shut as the prisoners are getting moved to a new place. Not only that, but there has been the deployment of further guards, thus making it a dangerous situation. Virgil then makes his way out to the clearing.

The group nonetheless arrives. They can see the guards, which is why they decide to split up in the hope that they can outmanoeuvre them. They also manage to see the shipment of rocks.

In the process of doing so, they wait until the mourning to decide their next steps. They walk off until there is a dramatic twist. Sam, Eve, Gavin and Izzy fall down into a cave.

They discover various dead bodies, as shown by the remains of the skeletons. Izzy is freaked out by the presence of large spiders, but Eve manages to calm her down, while Gavin finds a hole where they can sleep.

That makes Izzy upset even more, as she is desperate to have her parents together. Not only that, she begins to lose hope that she will ever see her brother Josh again. They all then decide to hijack the rock shipment.

As for the other group, Scott is near a mountain. He naturally panics after having seen the guards and is wondering what to do next. Lucas and Levi are with him, as they see that the prisoners are being taken to a river to be put on a raft.

They realise that they need to rescue them. Scott is panicking as he recalls watching his younger brother die from drowning during his childhood.

The group then decides to act. Gavin and his group take out several guards, while Scott and Lucas save the prisoners. In doing so, Scott sets the fire to the raft before running.

They manage to escape and find Sam in the process. Gavin and the rest make their way to the castle after dressing up in the guards' uniform.

After they get by the leader, he is informed of their presence. He goes after them, but they are not able to fight him off. Paara and Ty arrive to provide further help. Levi saves Eve during the battle with Gavin looking on.

Gavin has a quiet word with Eve. He tells her that he loves her and wants to get back with her. He makes it clear that he will do whatever it takes to get her back.

Paara has the chance to kill the leader with a shot, but she refrains from doing so. It turns out that he is her husband. Paara reveals the leader's name as Taamet, who created the Exiles.

And yet, Paara had just informed Ty recently that her husband was dead... Ouch. It turns out that Taamet created the rebellion group and was kicked out. Paara assumed he was dead.

But since they have attacked the Exiles, Taamet will want to get his own back. The group then makes their way to the secret building with their shipment of black rocks.

Then in the 1980s, Dr Clark is shocked that she is the grandmother of Josh. She also tells Josh and Riley that Gavin was born in the future and not 10,000 BC.

She travelled to 10,000 BC as part of an experiment, and now she is stuck in 1988 trying to resolve things. Dr Clark tells them that her work led to the sinkholes creating the tidal waves.

But once she finishes her work here, she will return to 10,000 BC and stop the sinkholes. The news of an impending tidal wave is only 72 hours away.

With that being said, Josh warns Caroline not to find Isaiah as it could mess up the timeline and create a 'Butterfly Effect.' Caroline ignores him by contacting Child Protective Services.

Josh and Riley watch her as she introduces Isaiah to Josh's dad's adoptive parents. Caroline reassures Isaiah that they will look after him.

Clearly, emotional, she says bye to her child with tears in her eyes. Josh and Riley then meet Caroline, who tells them that Isaiah was meant to go there. They all then switch their focus to stop the upcoming tidal wave.

Lazarus

Season 2 Episode Number: 16 Season Episode: 6

Originally aired: Tuesday November 01, 2022

Writer: Bisanne Masoud Director: Adam Davidson

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Mark Lee (Silas), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Melissa Neal (Dr. Clark),

Jonno Roberts (James Mallet), Simone McAullay (Kira), Jon Seda Jr. (Young Sam), Andrew Bongiorno (Lazarus Guard), Kyle Clark (Second

Guard), Jessica Husband (Cute Blonde)

Summary: When their plan to infiltrate the building goes awry, Gavin finds him-

self face-to-face with its enigmatic leader. Josh and Riley enjoy some

fun before a startling turn.



The group have the black rocks outside the 'Lazarus' tower. Gavin has managed to navigate past security, but suspicion is raised as they don't recognise him.

Things get worse, as the Exiles notice that Silas was nearby. Thus, a security alarm was set off. In response, Scott and Lucas break cover to help take down the guards. Gavin is hurt and is taken away.

At the same time, Scott runs with Lucas back to the clearing zone, as the latter has some burn marks on him. Scott tries to help Lucas stop the burns from spreading. The burning sensation continues as Lucas goes unconscious.

In contrast, Sam, Levi, Izzy, and Eve find Silas. They want him to help get Gavin out. The man that has Gavin is known as James. He runs the Lazarus programme, and it turns out he is Gavin's father.

Silas, Gavin's mom, and the late Aldridge helped create this place. He tells Gavin that the portal only goes back to 2076. James is from 2076 and only came to 10, 000 B.C since the natural resources were dwindling in the present.

The aim was to take whatever knowledge they acquired back to 2076. As of now, there is some animal research going on in the tower.

Silas took the others to a secret entrance to the tower that was being guarded by a giant bird. Eve diverts the attention of the bird as they all get in the door. James wants Gavin to stay with him, but he doesn't trust him.

Gavin wants to go back with Eve and Izzy. Gavin then introduces James to Izzy and Eve. As for Josh and Riley, they are with Dr. Caroline. She attempts to prevent the wave from decimating California by formulating a code.

She tells them that she is making a virus to stop Lazarus, as the portal in 10,000 B.C will not stop making sinkholes until it consumes everything. But her plans are scuppered as the power goes out.

Josh and Riley help by going to an ice rink so she can use the plugs. They are to remain there until the code is finished and have some fun in the process.

But then something untoward happens. Caroline informs them over her walkie-talkie that the people preventing her work have arrived to stop her. She tells them to eat their 'Wheaties', which is a code for something.

Josh and Riley run back to find Caroline. However, she is missing. They find a device that she has left for them in a 'Wheaties' box. Unsure over what they should do, Riley devises a plan to find her father, Sam, in the 80s.

She suggests telling him about the building in 10,000 BC and informing him to meet them in 1988 via the portal. Riley finds her dad and introduces herself. She gives him a piece of paper and tells him to memorise it. Naturally, he is puzzled.

Back with Gavin, Sam then interrupts to inform Gavin that James was lying about the portal only going to 2076 due to his new memory.

James reassures Gavin that he only said this as he didn't want to lose his son. After all, he wanted a reunion. James then proceeds to let them use the portal. Sam, Gavin, Eve, and Izzy go through it.

As the episode progresses, the group finds Riley and Josh at the Santa Monica Boardwalk. They all embrace, as the family is reunited. Then the ground shakes, as Josh tells them that a new sinkhole is coming and that they may be able to stop others from opening.

1988

Season 2 Episode Number: 17 Season Episode: 7

Originally aired: Tuesday November 15, 2022

Writer: Erica Meredith
Director: Dan Liu

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zvra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Martin Sensmeier (Taamet), Melissa Neal (Dr. Caroline Clark), Dale

Crawford (Interrogator)

Summary: A reunited Harris family leads the effort to rescue Caroline and stop

the sinkholes, only to face forces that threaten to tear their family apart. With Lucas' life on the line, Ty accepts a challenge to win his

friend a cure.



Gavin and Eve meet on a pier as they recall their first date: good times. They are then interrupted by Levi, who informs them that he has found what appears to be a radio receiver. This would allow them to go and help Caroline.

And in the process of doing so, they devise a strategy for making that happen. They head into town and then make their way to Caroline's location. It turns out that she has been locked up, as two guards remain on standby.

The guards just so happened to be

armed. However, that will not stop Gavin from regaining his mother. The rest of the team follows Gavin as they make their way inside. Caroline is being questioned heavily about the virus mentioned in the last episode.

Suddenly, Gavin bursts in and tells her that he is her son. In and amongst that, Gavin has taken out the guards alongside Levi and Sam. During this commotion, Levi is shot... Ouch.

The group takes Levi to a friend's house, where they have been staying. Caroline is adamant that she needs to continue working on the virus. Thus, Gavin takes Caroline back to his while the rest try to save Levi. Levi is then patched up.

In contrast, Ty gets his hands on Paara's husband, Taamet/Thomas, who is apprehended, just as Scott and Lucas return. Lucas is hurt, as shown by the red-blooded veins.

Paraa's husband promises to give them a cure if Ty can overcome him in a fight. Ty agrees, but Paraa refuses. Finally, Ty convinces her he can win in other ways.

Scott then checks on Lucas, as he is worried that they need to intervene. Scott goes off without telling anyone, while Veronica comforts Lucas. The latter then admits all by saying he used to be a drug dealer.

Back with Gavin, Caroline meets his children and, of course, Eve. Gavin wants to know more about his father, but Caroline tells him he is not a 'good man.'

She then lets slip that she has to close the portals to put an end to the sinkholes once and for all. However, this means that Gavin and his family cannot return home. The family agrees to help Caroline in her mission.

Sam, though, wants to go back and tells his daughter Riley that. He doesn't have any family in the 1980s. Levi, however, is not keen on doing so. He informs Eve that he wants to stay and have a family.

Then out of nowhere, some people come in looking for Caroline. The group runs and take Caroline to a sinkhole. They evade three armed guards and take them out.

They have also gotten a cure for Lucas. Scott managed to get it by making a deal with Taamet, as Ty beat him in the battle. Scott wants to renege on the agreement, as Ty won.

However, Paara's husband tells him he needs one more ingredient for the cure; otherwise, Lucas dies. Thus, Scott sets him free. But Thomas punches him and runs off.

As the episode progresses, Eve and the family unite with Gavin. They want to go with him, and Eve tells Levi the same. Sam does not want to leave for now, and Riley will go where her dad does.

Ty ends up proposing to Paara as Scott watches Lucas, who has drunk the 'incomplete' cure, and Veronica comforts him by stating she cares about him.

Gavin, Caroline, Eve, and the rest go through the sinkhole. Gavin then sees a vision of Eve dying, but he does not tell her as they all jump into the sinkhole.

Stampede

Season 2 Episode Number: 18 Season Episode: 8

Originally aired: Tuesday January 31, 2023

Writer: Russel Friend Director: Christine Moore

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Melissa Neal (Dr. Caroline Clark), Jonno Roberts (James Mallet), Si-

mone McAullay (Kira), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Greg Hatton (Virgil),

Adam Fiorentino (Wyatt)

Summary: The Harrises return to 10,000 B.C., determined to upload a virus that

will stop all sinkholes, despite knowing that this will mean they will never get home again; an unlikely leader rallies the clearing to face an

oncoming prehistoric threat.



Upon returning to 10,000 B.C, the seven of them (Eve, Gavin, Josh, Izzy, Caroline, Sam, and Riley) were met with a minor setback when Josh twisted his ankle.

Gavin and Izzy then proceeded to the Lazarus tower in order to persuade James to help Caroline upload a virus using a distant computer terminal/phone booth.

James, Gavin's dad, assured him that they would be able to make the portal completely secure for any time travel. Izzy, then, discovered via the Lazarus

greenhouse that the crimson, star-shaped blossoms her father observed on "deceased Eve" in his premonition were only found in that particular period.

Thus, Gavin got it in his mind that if he were to rescue Eve from 10,000 B.C., she would not perish. While Lucas, Scott, Josh, and the other individuals in the clearing were occupied with the situation at Lazarus, they were also confronted with a herd of charging buffalo which they tried to stop using flames.

Meanwhile, Ty informed Ella (the adult version of Lily) that he had proposed to Paara and asked if Ella could make him a ring. Ella then joined Veronica in exploring some caves.

And while they were there, they discovered a tree with some unique red, star-shaped flowers that reminded them of the ones Aaron, the man who had trafficked them in their childhood, used to make them draw.

This made them ponder: How could the late Aaron have known about these rare blossoms if he had never been to 10,000 B.C. before?

Meanwhile, the families debated whether they should go straight to the tower or make a detour to the clearing. They contemplated whether they should inform the 10,000 BCers that they are most likely going to be stuck in this ancient time forever.

They divide up, with Riley and Sam deciding to travel with Caroline to a research facility a few miles away.

Eve and Izzy want to go to the tower with Gavin but it is decided that Eve can't go as it would alert people. Consequently, only Izzy is allowed to join Gavin.

They synchronise their timepieces and decide that Caroline will introduce the virus into the system in precisely 180 minutes. This gives Gavin enough time to get through the security blockade.

Caroline emphasises that the virus must reach at least 85% of the total to prevent the sinkhole from working. In order for the machine to be shut down, the virus needs to finish being uploaded.

Izzy agreed to her father's suggestion to cut his arm in order to obtain a valid cause to go to the Tower's sickbay. She dressed his wound and observed him giving his mother a kiss when they separated.

Gavin presents his father to Izzy and states that they both desire to find out everything they can about their lineage. Subsequently, Gavin is taken to the medical center while James offers to take Izzy on a tour of the building.

Sam, though, wants the following answered: Does Caroline have any sort of assurance that it is not possible to return to their original timeline once James' machine has been demolished?

He is demanding a response since this implies that he and Riley will never see the remainder of their family again. Caroline declares that the only way for them to return to their home is through James's device.

Yet they have been attempting to do this for a long time and have not been able to succeed. They can't even try again because every time they make an effort, a devastating sinkhole appears.

Caroline displayed the USB drive that contained the virus, claiming it was the only way to resolve the situation and it tucks it away into her pocket.

Josh manages to find his way to the clearing on his own, much to Scott's delight. Scott realizes that Lucas is devoted to keeping the clearing secure in order to keep Veronica secure, as her presence brings out the best in him.

James and Izzy conversed about their families. Izzy noticed the tree which Gavin had seen in his dream, and James told her that it only grew in this time period and usually it was found in caves.

Izzy grabbed a flower and understood that her mother passed away in 10,000 BC. Meanwhile, Caroline took off her coat and Sam started searching her pockets for the flash drive as soon as she left.

It was not inside. When Eve confronted him, Sam declared he was only trying to locate a water bottle. Then both Sam and Riley disappeared.

Sam ran off to smash the electrical box prior to Caroline installing the virus. He refused to acknowledge that they would never make it back to their place.

Lucas then starts a fire to create a barrier and instructs everyone to find shelter in case the buffalo herd is able to break through. Then the sky lights up and rain starts to fall, followed by a shower of fish.

Josh is compelled to share the news that in 1988, a sinkhole has sprung up in the Santa Monica Bay. He explains that his parents are currently trying to close off the gateway, which implies that they will all remain in this place.

Gavin manages to take a guard's gun and orders the female to take him to the gateway. After arriving in the entry hall, Gavin places his palm on the pad and just as Caroline predicted, it activates it.

He does not realise that the woman is pressing a concealed button. Riley runs back to inform Eve and Caroline. They manage to reach the research facility and Caroline is pleased to observe that Gavin has opened the gateway.

She inserts the USB but the personal computer experiences a malfunction. Sam is interfering with the energy supply. Sam eventually stops.

However, once the virus reaches 94 percent on the upload, Gavin made it clear that he understood the consequence of this action would be the destruction of the machine, trapping the whole group in 10,000 BC.

Izzy quickly informed her dad about the tree from his vision. Eve's life would be at stake if her dad went ahead and destroyed the machine.

James is confident that he can bring Eve back safely. Gavin just has to place his palm on the scanner and the transfer will be halted. Failure to do so means sinkholes will open more, as the episode draws to a close, with the pad showing Gavin's hand on it.

Murder in the Clearing

Season 2 Episode Number: 19 Season Episode: 9

Originally aired: Tuesday January 31, 2023

Writer: Peter Beals, Onalee Hunter Hughes

Director: Nick Gomez

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Melissa Neal (Dr. Caroline Clark), Jonno Roberts (James Mallet),

Damien Fotiou (Judah), Greg Hatton (Virgil), Harrison Clark (Lochlan) When a survivor is murdered, Lucas and Sam lead a contentious in-

Summary: When a survivor is murdered, Lucas and Sam lead a contentious in-

vestigation to find the killer; Gavin embarks on a mission to save Eve from the fateful vision he's had of her death; Eve finds herself closer

than ever to seeing it come true.



Gavin is eager to understand what his father's strategy is for getting them back.

James declares that his team is close to fixing the time machine so that it can be operated with no danger. The issue is that Dr. Harold Moore, the only one who comprehends the formula, is nowhere to be found in the year 10,000 BC.

Gavin is trying to search for Harold in the hope that all of them can return to their home. His mother is aware of Harold and might be capable of tracking him down. When Eve appears in the

Tower, she inquires why the virus stopped being transferred.

Gavin is compelled to explain to her that he had seen her death in a vision and he halted the virus so they can eventually go back as the blooms in his vision can only be found in this era.

James promised he could rescue Eve if she relied on him and looked for the absent scientist. Eve was not convinced and left without committing to anything. After returning to the clearing, Gavin proposes that they should really think about assisting James.

Josh greets everyone with a hug and then discloses that he told their 10,000 BC comrades all the details, including that his family was intending to get rid of the only route they could use to go back home.

This news is not received well by the people in the clearing and Eve and Gavin explain to Sam that James believes he can mend the portal and send everyone back.

Riley's desperate cry for aid brings Sam and Gavin to the scene, where they find that one of the clearing personnel — Wyatt — has been killed.

Ty, Lucas, and Scott also turn up, and Scott fabricates a story when he says he is not familiar with the symbol in the ground next to Wyatt's deceased body.

Wyatt's hands are caked with dirt, indicating that he was the one who drew the symbol, thereby leaving a hint to his killer. Lucas and Scott then investigate the killing.

Lucas is making no progress because Scott is not providing any details about Taamet that are essential to the homicide. Gavin attempts to get Eve to aid him in persuading Caroline to look for Dr. Moore.

Eve has no interest in the idea. Caroline is outraged that Gavin halted the upload prior to it having the chance to demolish the portal and she reminds him that he cannot depend on James.

Gavin inquires if there is a possible fix from Dr. Moore, and Caroline finally agrees it's plausible. Gavin uses guilt to get her on board and speaks about how he requires her help because she wasn't around for him when he was young.

Josh and Izzy debate the decision of whether or not they should lend a hand to their father in finding Dr. Moore.

Josh opts to go on the expedition with his dad, and Izzy chooses to collaborate with Ty to investigate Wyatt's death. Ty inquires if there is a health center in the tower, and Izzy cautions him that although there is a clinic, she would not trust any of the staff members there.

Caroline leads Riley, Josh, and Gavin on a mission to locate Harold Moore. They split up. Fortunately, they are swiftly brought back together when Caroline discovers Dr. Moore's remains.

Josh discovered a key in Moore's remains that had the potential to unlock a cave. When they arrived at the cave, it was overflowing with Moore's belongings.

Caroline was confident that his research would be concealed somewhere and, sure enough, Riley located a secret compartment in the side of the cavern. Inside was every one of Moore's documents.

Riley wishes to reveal the information to Gavin, however, Caroline makes her swear to stay silent. She prefers that James should not be informed.

Gavin and Josh quickly stop searching and the group returns to the clearing without Riley and Caroline mentioning what they discovered.

Eve gathers the people in the clearing to form pairs and look out for the murderer. She discovers blood on a stone. Sounds emanating from the shrubbery nearby draw her attention and she falls into a deep hole.

The hole is full of bones, and her cries for help are unanswered. She is stuck beneath a rock that is unmovable, and even though she had a flare gun, the flares had dropped out of her possession and were now out of her reach.

Then a red flower came down and landed in her lap. The loud sound roused a creature from within and Eve instantly launches a flare in its direction.

Eve engages in conversation with the wounded bunny. This conversation is suddenly cut off when a huge bear appears. As the bear advanced towards Eve, it nudged the boulder off of her leg. Eve snatched up the rabbit, and bolted out of the cave.

Lucas and Scott questioned Virgil, as his 7-inch long blade seemed to be the same one utilised to kill Wyatt. Virgil declared that he was searching for dead fish in the woods when Wyatt was slain.

Lucas then brought up the fact that Virgil's sheath was missing the 7-inch knife. After Lucas had observed enough, he seized Virgil, confident he was the murderer. While Lucas was securing Virgil in a truck, Scott stayed behind.

Just at that moment, Ty and Izzy arrived with the murder weapon, which had the image Wyatt had sketched in the ground on its handle. Sam concluded it belonged to the Exiles.

Sam demanded Lucas to release Virgil because it wasn't his blade. After Lucas marched off in a huff, Scott finally revealed to Sam that he was aware of more information than he had told anyone else.

Taamet had that emblem on the wall of his cell, and after Scott let him go, he promised he would return to take vengeance. Scott vows to rectify the situation if Sam does not spread the news.

However, Sam insists on speaking out since Taamet is likely to hurt another person. Scott offers to aid in locating Taamet and expresses regret.

While Virgil was sitting near a burning flame, Lucas apologised for imprisoning him for a short time. Virgil accepted his apology.

When Eve arrived at the camp with a limp, Sam and Izzy quickly ran to her aid. After that, Ty and Izzy had a brief conversation, after which Ty departed for the Tower.

When he arrived, Ty asked for James. Ty inquired about assistance for his brain tumour, and James promised him they had a remedy for cancer.

Meanwhile, Gavin returns to the camp and Eve asserts she is fine. The cave had blooms of red but Eve was relieved Gavin's premonition had not been fulfilled.

He then showed her Dr. Moore's key and revealed he considered it could be the answer to their return home. However, this meant he must work with James, leaving Eve not best pleased.

The Return

Season 2 Episode Number: 20 Season Episode: 10

Originally aired: Tuesday February 14, 2023

Writer: Rob Wright Director: Greg McLean

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Martin Sensmeier (Taamet), Jonno Roberts (James Mallet), Simone

McAullay (Kira), Greg Hatton (Virgil), Louisa Mignone (Jane), Jasjit Singh (Exile #1), Orlando Jordan (Exile #2), Peter O'Hanlon (Exile #3),

Danny McGinlay (Search Party Member #1)

Summary: A ruthless enemy holds the Clearing captive, threatening to kill a

beloved survivor if their demands aren't met. Gavin and Sam lead the rescue attempt, aided by an old friend whose return holds more ques-

tions than answers.



Eve's condition has improved. Izzy and Josh visit her to assess her health. They have a disagreement concerning James.

Eve and Izzy thought he was untrustworthy while Josh argued that, if James could aid them to return to their homes, Gavin should collaborate with his father.

Meanwhile, Lucas is absolutely certain that Virgil was involved in Wyatt's death. Scott is standing lookout when Virgil attempts to take his place.

Virgil believes Scott could use some rest and also hopes to demonstrate to the

clearing that they can depend on him. Scott reluctantly ceded control to Virgil.

Shortly after, Virgil attaches a red bandana to a long object and puts it where it was visible from afar. Taamet and the Exiles identify the flag, and Taamet declares it is time to go on the offensive.

As Gavin was strolling about, he heard somebody coming near. He drew his blade as a man passed by and was stunned to find out it was an older Levi. They embraced, as he had gone through a sinkhole from 1998.

Levi reveals that he has been collaborating with the Department of Defense in an effort to obliterate the sinkholes and bring everyone back. He is astonished when Gavin proclaims that he has been partnering with James.

As for Ty, he has gone through one session of cancer treatment and is starting to feel a lot better. Kira, James' assistant, gives him a notepad. She writes along the words of: don't trust James and find out about Project Blue Moon.

As James and Ty talk, the latter wants a better relationship with Gavin. James shows him paintings of the younger Gavin, Isaiah, one of which was a blue moon.

Kira discloses that Project Blue Moon is the initial Lazarus operation that James has not allowed her to take part in. Ty is convinced that James will travel to the past and prevent Isaiah from leaving him.

This would mean Isaiah would never journey to the year 1988, encounter Eve, and bring children into the world. If James alters the timeline, all events from that point on will be altered. Ty's could also die from cancer.

Sam and Riley and a few others are patrolling to look for any trace of Taamet. They notice smoke in the distance and they arm themselves with pointed sticks as they moved in its direction.

Upon arriving, they found a bonfire and a spear with the Exile's insignia on it, but there was nobody present in the camp. When Izzy and Josh returned to the clearing, they still had not settled their dispute regarding James.

Josh marched off in a rage, and at that very moment, the Exiles attacked. The Exiles had blocked off their camp, and they forced all of the people to get into vehicles to keep them from getting away.

Lucas finds Virgil fleeing. He questions why he failed to alert them. While Lucas strangles Virgil, Virgil maintains he was forced. Virgil murdered Wyatt once the latter caught sight of him going through Caroline's sack.

Sam and Riley then free a woman tied up, as they headed to the camp. Virgil is her spouse and Sam and Riley comprehend that there is a traitor in the clearing.

Taamet is searching for a book, but Virgil is unaware of the reason why. Scott attempted to create a disturbance by asking if he could get his anti-anxiety medication. Unfortunately, Taamet flung him to the ground and commanded his crew to apprehend him.

Veronica has detailed knowledge of the book, which belonged to Aaron. Taamet commands Veronica and Ella to go and fetch the book, accompanied by his men. If they don't return, Scott's life will be at stake.

Izzy and Josh observe a fraction of Exiles moving away from the camp. They tell Gavin via morse code, specifically a flashing mirror, as he suggests attacking them as they head east.

Lucas, Veronica, and Ella unearth Aaron's resting place. They take the book from the grave and present it to the Exiles. At that moment, Gavin and his cohort unveiled themselves and Levi discharged a few shots into the sky.

The Exiles decided to surrender instead of meeting their demise. In the open space, Scott was on his knees, surrounded by Taamet and the rest of his group.

As Taamet raised the knife to strike Scott, a spear flew through the air and one of the Exiles fell. Gavin's group immediately gained the upper hand, with Levi taking out his gun and Sam ordering all of the Exiles to kneel.

Taamet, however, disobeyed and ran away, as they lost track of him. Taamet hastily runs up to them and grabs Lucas. Just as he was about to stab him, Scott suddenly jumps on his back to plunge a knife into Taamet's stomach.

Sam examined the injury, and Lucas presented Gavin with the book. Gavin immediately realized that the page from Dr. Moore's research, which James had given him, was part of the book. It was Moore's journal, and the way back to their own world.

Taamet conveyed that Kira had sent him to obtain the book, as he died. When Eve regains consciousness after being attacked by the Exiles, Gavin tells her that Moore's book could be used to fix the malfunctioning machine.

However, Gavin is uncertain if Kira is an ally or a foe of James. Gavin also informed Eve regarding Levi's intentions; however, Levi had no strategy to take everyone back. On the contrary, he is planning to murder James.

The Wedding

Season 2 Episode Number: 21 Season Episode: 11

Originally aired: Tuesday February 21, 2023

Writer: Jerome Schwartz
Director: Tara Miele

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Jonno Roberts (James Mallet), Mark Lee (Silas), Melissa Neal (Dr. Car-

oline Clark), Simone McAullay (Kira), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Daniel

Tuiara (Joseph)

Summary: When the clearing and fort unite to celebrate the union of Ty and

Paara, the invitation of a controversial guest threatens to upend the festivities; Lucas offers Veronica an unexpected strategy to unravel her

captor's odd connection to 10,000 B.C.



Caroline and Silas are going through Dr. Moore's records, hoping they will discover how to send Gavin and his relatives back home. Unfortunately, they are not having any success.

Silas regrets that he was unable to guard Gavin from James and devotes himself to studying Moore's notes. He orders Caroline to return to the camp.

Immediately after she leaves, Silas is hit with a bullet. The person responsible for the shooting quickly grabs the documents and vanishes without revealing

their identity.

Meanwhile, everyone in the clearing is excited for the wedding, and Sam tries to give Ty some encouragement. Ty requests Eve to be his chief bridesmaid, and she consents.

He additionally reveals that he went to the Tower and discovered something he needs to tell her, as well as Gavin. Ty discloses that James wants to travel back in time and change events that have already happened.

Consequently, Gavin and Eve would never meet, Josh and Izzy would cease to exist, and Ty would pass away from cancer. Eve agrees that James should be stopped, yet Gavin defends his father, suggesting that possibly Kira was not telling the truth.

Ty asked James to the wedding and believes Gavin should inquire him concerning Project Blue Moon. Eve is not in favor of it, but Gavin is certain his father would not offer up Izzy and Josh.

Levi has been made aware of Project Blue Moon by Ty and is resolute in his desire to eliminate James as quickly as possible. Levi is certain that Gavin is not in the right state of mind due to the fact that James is his father.

He is adamant to take out James, as he is a danger when still alive, yet he cannot carry out this plan without the aid of Eve.

Veronica and Lucas make an effort to comprehend why Aaron had Dr. Moore's journal and why he appended Bible verses to its end.

Aaron didn't clarify why he had the book, but Veronica is certain that the verses signify something.

Back at the clearing, everyone celebrates the wedding ceremony of Ty and Paara. Everyone was in high spirits. Josh and Riley were also present.

Scott breaks off the romantic moment to bid farewell. He is worried because there is a female who is trailing him and appears inclined to take him away with her. However, he changes his mind and stays.

Eve speaks with Levi. The latter intends to place the seeds of a poisonous flower into James' drink, but Eve is not in favor of the plan.

She still hopes James can remedy the situation, but then Levi reveals that James took his wife away from him. She tumbled into a sinkhole that unexpectedly appeared and Levi was able to get away from it, but she did not make it.

Eve notes that Levi is not thinking straight and needs to take a break to reevaluate the situation.

Ty enthusiastically greets James. Gavin then joins them and proposes to take his father around, while Sam and Riley still think it's not sensible for James to be there. Sam is determined to keep a watchful eye on him during the wedding.

Josh arrives right when Riley informs her father that Caroline is attempting to bring them back home by utilizing the notes discovered in the cavern. Josh is angry that she deceived him and departs in a huff.

While Veronica had been avoiding socializing, focusing on studying Bible verses, Lucas was able to persuade her to get up. He took her to a hot spring, hoping it would distract her from her Bible studies. After getting into the water, the two of them kissed.

Kira makes an unexpected and unwanted appearance at the entrance of the fort inquiring about Ty. She reveals James requested her to send the Exiles to the clearing as he is obsessed with obtaining the journal.

Kira cautions Ty that James will do whatever is necessary to secure it. She pleads to be allowed inside to impede James as he is only looking out for himself. Ty would not allow her to enter.

When Caroline arrived at the fort, she saw James and Gavin talking to each other. Gavin walked away from his dialogue and went to his mother.

Caroline let him know that she and Silas found some paperwork with Moore's writing, but they weren't able to interpret it. Gavin amazed her by showing her Moore's diary, and she promised to study it.

As Ty and Paara beamed with joy, Ty slid a ring onto his partner's finger, to the delight of the onlookers. Izzy warns her mother that Levi is gathering flowers which Scott mentioned are toxic.

Levi is observing James when he notices him approach Caroline. James asks to have a discussion but Caroline is petrified. She reminds him that he sent the Exiles after her family, but James denies doing any of that.

He says that other people in the Tower have varied opinions, but he would never do any harm to her. Meanwhile, Eve was attempting to prevent Levi from conversing with James when Gavin grabbed her to dance.

He was unaware of Levi's motives and witnessed Levi offering James a beverage which had the poison in. Then, Eve detached herself from Gavin and claimed the drink was hers.

Gavin trailed behind Eve and Levi, demanding an explanation as to what was taking place. He was furious that Eve was still not being honest with him and commanded Levi to stay away from his family.

When Gavin encountered James near Caroline's corpse, James said he found her that way, and Gavin pinned his dad to the wall. Gavin demanded to know the details of Project Blue Moon.

James owned up to the truth that Blue Moon existed but argued that he had changed his mind after meeting Izzy and Gavin, and he had not taken the notebook or harmed Caroline.

Lucas and Veronica were unwinding by the hot springs when Silas arrived in a terrible state. He required assistance to reach Gavin and cautioned them all that they were in serious peril.

They finally made it to the fort and Silas was having difficulty staying aware. He grabbed Eve's arm and uttered, "They are here."

Eve hurried in and declared that Silas had been struck by a bullet. She was not of the opinion that James murdered Caroline; instead, she was certain that Kira was the one behind the whole thing.

Kira had arrived at the fort without permission and was making her way to the entrance when Gavin shouted that she had Moore's diary.

Kira shot at two security guards, then pointed a gun at Ty's head and warned that she would pull the trigger. Paara had her arrow targeted at Kira as Ty pleaded with her to desist, assuring her that everything would be alright. Kira was able to escape in a lorry with Ty and the journal.

Para dispatched her people after them.

Lucas and Veronica watch over Silas who is still alive. Veronica thinks that Aaron must have taken Moore's diary since Silas had mentioned to her that Aaron always attempted to present other people's projects as his own.

Veronica discovers that the Bible contained numbered verses, which when combined, gave coordinates of a location. Eve and Gavin speak with James.

Since Kira left with his guards, they can assume she's now in charge of Lazarus, which is why they must stop her.

The Swarm

Season 2 Episode Number: 22 Season Episode: 12

Originally aired: Tuesday February 21, 2023

Writer: Christopher Hollier

Director: Rose Troche

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Jonno Roberts (James Mallet), Mark Lee (Silas), Simone McAullay

(Kira), Nicholas Coghlan (Elliot), Tom Royce-Hampton (Lead Guard),

Michael Mack (Scientist #1), Bray Buenrostro (Yelping Survivor)

Summary: Eve and Gavin ally with James to infiltrate the Lazarus building in

hopes of saving Ty and stopping Kiera from destroying their only way home; when a deadly horde awakens beneath the clearing, Veronica

must save Ella before a lethal sting kills her.



Gavin, Eve, and James are laying flowers at Caroline's burial site, while James attempts to get back in the Tower via one of his helpers.

When they returned to the camp, Sam was seeing to Silas who appeared to be on the path to recovery. Gavin and Izzy were at odds regarding Levi.

Izzy felt they should not reject Levi so hastily. Suddenly, a great rumble grabbed the attention of all present. The tremor was coming from beneath them.

Veronica and Riley were wandering

around in the woods, so Veronica could identify where the journal's co-ordinates could take them.

When they returned to their camp, it was empty. A lifeless body was lying on the ground and Scott seized them and pushed them into a vehicle, cautioning they would be killed at the hands of very enormous and highly poisonous wasps.

They had constructed a hive directly beneath the clearing, and any sound would set them off. Scott adds that water and soap can kill them.

Riley believes it is time to go, as everyone else has already departed, but Veronica notices Ella is hurt. She wants to rush out and help, yet Scott brings up the fact that wasps have created a colony beneath the soil.

He explains that all noises can irritate the wasps, such as footsteps, and they do not have an antidote for prehistoric wasps. Riley recommends they use an EpiPen that her father has in his medical supply on the bus, which they can easily reach, so they decide to take the risk and go there.

At the same time, Kira informed Ty that she was reverting Lazarus to its original purpose. She let him go, and he pleaded with her to deliver his companions back when she rectified Lazarus.

She refused, not wanting to bring them within the premises, as it would be a danger to the project. Ty reminded her that they were only present due to the project's errors. She cautioned him to stay away.

Meanwhile, Sam was in the woods looking for herbs to assist Silas when he saw Levi unearthing explosives. Levi cautions Sam to go away but Sam declined.

Eve, Gavin, and James arrive at a hidden doorway and are greeted by James' friend, Elliott, a guard. A warning siren is ringing and Elliott states that nobody should go in at the moment.

The safety system had been damaged and all the experiment animals had gotten away and are wandering the building. Ty hurries over to the others and tells them that his head is pounding.

James informs him that he must continue his cancer treatment or else he will become sick again. Nevertheless, Ty refuses to return, insisting that he wants to fight together with them.

Elliott reminds them that they must act now, as the security cameras he deactivated will be turning back on very soon.

Elliott stayed outside. Suddenly, Levi assaulted Elliot and rendered him unconscious, and made use of his key card to get in. James accessed a computer to regain control, but he needed Gavin's fingerprint to get it running, as the others stood guard.

Izzy was walking through the woods, looking for Levi, while Josh was following her, insisting that he is dangerous. Their discussion is ended when Sam starts moaning in agony.

He states that Levi physically assaulted him and is now making his way to the Tower carrying explosives. Izzy rushes away, as Josh looks after Sam.

Ty is in terrible condition as he and Gavin block off the entrances. Gavin instructs Ty to go to the doctor's office and take his medications. Ty reluctantly agrees.

Gavin sees Levi laying the explosives and attempts to get him to rethink his actions. Levi clarifies that when his wife died, his daughter also passed away. James has taken everything away from him.

Levi is about to demolish the building and cautions Gavin to get out. Then Kira finds out that Gavin has infiltrated the safety system and is inside the building.

Kira comprehends it is James' work and directs the guard to apprehend him, Kira and her team are almost done with the machine using Dr. Moore's research.

Without giving the guard a chance to move, Levi assaults him and orders the scientists to depart from the premises. Although Kira tries to take the notebook, Levi insists that she put it back and remain in the spot, since he needs her aid.

Once Scott discovered the EpiPen at the camp, Riley proposed an idea to eradicate the wasps and reach Ella — they would add soap to the water tower.

They had the necessary liquid soap and used a hose to pour it into the wasps' nests, and Veronica decided to be the one to save Ella.

Veronica proceeded cautiously towards Ella, fearful that some wasps may still be there. By stepping on something, Veronica unwittingly caused a disturbance and the wasps rose up.

Veronica seized Ella and managed to get them both inside before the wasps could sting them again. It was soon revealed that Ella was badly injured and that Veronica had dropped the EpiPen when she fell.

Scott and Riley located the EpiPen. Scott walked out and ignited a stream of liquid, spraying it on the wasps. Riley hurried to get the EpiPen, with Scott in tow to protect.

When they reached Ella, they recognized Veronica had been stung as well. They were left with only one EpiPen. Ella tells them to give it to Veronica. While Ella is having difficulty breathing, Veronica requests a few moments of privacy.

Ella and Veronica had a dispute about who should take the injection, with each firmly declaring the other should be given the opportunity to survive.

Ella implored Veronica to save herself, but she was unable to do so. Ella utilized all her energy to inject Veronica. Ella expressed her love for Veronica and then perished in her embrace.

Gavin encounters a sabertooth tiger in the Tower. Ty manages to take down the tiger before it can get to Gavin. Gavin alerts Ty to Levi's plan.

Eve accompanies James who is convinced that he can retake the system. Eve becomes suspicious of James' lack of worry regarding Gavin's absence.

Despite James' attempts to keep his work a secret, Eve catches a glimpse of the screen and notices he's almost finished with Project Blue Moon.

She attempts to take action, but he pulls out a gun, stopping her in her tracks. She attempts to reason with him, telling him that he is sacrificing his family, but he insists that his fix will keep his family together forever.

Unfortunately, this means Eve's loved ones will cease to exist. In the course of their tussle, she manages to grab the gun and throw it away, and then pins him down with a knife to his neck.

She fails to act quickly enough, though, and he finds something from behind him which he uses to briefly render her unconscious.

Levi scattered explosives all over the entrance and wanted all the power directed to the portal. Kira realized that the action would demolish the complete building. Kira refused, but Levi held her at gunpoint and coerced her to do it.

Gavin and Ty made their appearance at the same time Levi was about to detonate the explosives. Kira gets away, as Levi declared he would shoot Gavin if he tried to hinder him.

Just then, Izzy came in and informed Levi that she needed his assistance. She was heading towards the cafeteria and would stay there until Levi was prepared to converse with her.

That was enough to make Levi put a halt to the timer, but the timer has a built-in mechanism which meant it continued ticking, as the episode ended.

The Journey, Part 1

Season 2 Episode Number: 23 Season Episode: 13

Originally aired: Tuesday February 28, 2023

Writer: David Appelbaum Director: Cherie Nowlan

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Mark Lee (Silas), Simone McAullay (Kira), Damien Fotiou (Judah), As-

mara Feik (Petra), Amali Golden (Catherine)

Summary: Gavin leads his family toward a new way home, but each step inches

everyone closer toward his devastating vision of Eve's death. Levi, ostracized from the others, is given a chance at redemption when an old

foe proposes a deal.



Levi does end up destroying the tower, but in the process, he suffers from some injuries. As for the rest, they managed to escape.

At the clearing, it becomes clear what has happened. Unfortunately, Ty's cancer is also worsening, as he returns to Paraa with blood from his nose.

During a collective gathering, Sam reveals they ought to create a government as they will be there for a while. Lucas puts himself forward as a candidate, along with Sam.

Gavin and Eve then share a kiss. However, the latter cuts her hand by mistake,

confirming Gavin's vision of her death.

Levi is at the fort now. Ty and Levi decide to talk. He tells Levi that he cannot get the medicine to make himself better because of his actions, as he leaves.

Levi then bumps into Kira. It turns out that she is alive. She wants Levi's help to get a box that is in the village somewhere. Levi agrees to help if she can get Ty's medicine.

Gavin also decides to see Silas at the fort. Gavin shows him Dr Moore's book. Silas believes Moore must have had a time machine. Gavin then decides to go and find it once and for all since Silas is convinced this will not forge any sinkholes.

Gavin tells everyone at the clearing that there is another way home, as the portal is only 15 miles away. And that is due to Veronica working out the coordinates, which will allow them to go home. As such, people get ready to leave.

However, it turns out that Veronica could be sick due to the wasp stings in the last episode. Riley sees her and decides to get some pain killers. As Riley does, Veronica removes something from the former's bag.

Riley tells Veronica that she knows she pinched a pregnancy kit. With that being said, Veronica takes the test. Levi then finds the box, as the rest get ready to walk 15 miles.

Lucas is worried that he can't be a man if he goes back and suggests that he might stay in 10,000 BC. This causes Veronica to worry, as she hesitates about telling him that she could be pregnant.

Silas sees him and wants to know what is going on or he will snitch. Once Silas knows, he agrees to help, as this may help him get into Paara's good books.

They look in the box, but Silas runs away with it. Levi catches him. Silas states that he wants to use this for revenge on Kira due to Caroline's death.

The walk finally starts. They discover lots of dead bodies on the way. Scott sees a teddy bear and a business card, which happens to have the details of the people he was meant to meet on the day he went into the sinkhole. They must be close to the portal.

Suddenly, a child runs out of nowhere. Scott finds her and gives her a teddy. The child is called Petra, and Scott manages to speak with her even though she is German. Meanwhile, Izzy and her family see lots of red flowers near the portal.

Sam is convinced that Eve is not the only one in danger, so he suggests they take cover in the cave, as he will check things out with Gavin, Josh, Izzy, and Judah.

Levi and Kira make the exchange. Kira states that the box has fuel rods which can influence time. This shows that Levi only destroyed a one-time machine, as Dr Moore built another.

Therefore, this was Moore's box, not Taamets. Then Kira's guards point their weapons at Levi, but they are killed by Paara. Silas joins Paara.

They take Kira to the village, and Paara is now happy that Silas helped. Ty thanks Levi for the medicine, and the two decide to try and get the fuel rods to make up for things.

A storm is brewing, so Scott asks Petra about the whereabouts of the cave. Petra gets scared and replies: 'monster.' It turns out this is a lizard of some sort in the direction of where Gavin is going.

Gavin and the rest go into the cave as Eve and Riley turn up to warn them. There are flowers near the cave, just as in Gavin's vision, where he saw Eve die.

The lizard then growls and attacks. Gavin moves Eve out of the way as the lizard hits Gavin. Eve then gets up, picks a spear and stabs it to death. Everyone is unscathed, but for Gavin, who has his stomach pierced.

The Journey, Part 2

Season 2 Episode Number: 24 Season Episode: 14

Originally aired: Tuesday February 28, 2023

Writer: David Appelbaum Director: Adam Davidson

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Chloe De Los Santos (Lily Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin

Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Jonno Roberts (James Mallet), Damien Fotiou (Judah), Asmara Feik

(Petra), Amali Golden (Catherine)

Summary: With Gavin on the verge of dying, Eve and her family make a desperate

attempt to set things right — even as an unexpected twist threatens to tear them apart. Veronica reveals a secret that sends her relationship

with Lucas into jeopardy.



Gavin is in the process of dying, as he is trapped under a rock with heavy bleeding. Then a noise alerts Judah, as Sam and Josh check it out.

James turns up, as he knows about the portal. Then Izzy comes up from behind and hits him with a rock as James' gun falls to the floor. They take James, so he can help them access the portal.

However, with Gavin dying, he will not make it if he is moved. Eve suggests they use the time machine to warn everyone about the lizard.

James then activates the portal. He tells Eve that they will be near the loca-

tion once it is activated. Izzy agrees to join Eve as Josh tries to help Gavin stay alive.

However, if the portal is in use, it cannot be used twice at the same time. If it is used, then Eve and Izzy will be trapped. Sam suggests that they just send people home, but Riley convinces him otherwise.

Eve and Izzy arrive through the portal four hours before the attack. Then the portal makes a noise. James refuses to say what is wrong until he can speak to Gavin.

Veronica has a pregnancy test. Luca believes that 10,000 BC is better, as he has no prospects back home. After all, he does have a criminal record. Veronica disagrees as she tells him she is pregnant.

Then a gunshot goes off, which is heard by Eve and Izzy. They see James having Levi and Ty hostage. James has the box Levi dug up. Eve decides to leave Gavin for the moment to help Levi and Gavin.

Eve yells out, which allows Ty to try and get James' gun. He fails, but they stay alive. James then takes the box and runs. They all then head towards the box.

Meanwhile, Scott realizes that Petra's mother, Lady Scott, was the woman who was meant to interview him before he fell into the sinkhole. Scott gives her the inhaler as she has an asthma attack.

But he realizes that she understands English but chooses not to speak it. Scott wants to know more about her. Petra agrees if he helps find her mother.

James talks to Gavin and says that the system in the portal is not working. They need water for the machine, or it will overheat. They only have a few hours.

Gavin tells him how to mend it. However, James will only help if he can use the machine too. James wants to go back and restart Lazarus.

Gavin tells everyone they need water. Judah points out a spring they saw on the way to the cave as Lucas and Veronica arrive. Eve, Izzy, Ty, and Levi see the portal they entered, but it is getting smaller.

Veronica convinces Lucas that they can get through things, but he is still keen on living in 10,000 BC. She walks off to help Judah.

Judah and Veronica notice that the spring is being blocked by a fallen tree. Lucas stayed behind since Veronica was not happy. Sam urges Lucas to help Veronica and prove he is a capable man.

Levi demands that Eve and Izzy walk through the portal, but Eve says no. Josh realizes that his father is dying. Riley comforts him, and they kiss before Sam interrupts.

Gavin needs Josh. Gavin tells Josh that he cares for him before he dies, leaving Josh in tears. Eve and her group get to the box before Gavin, as the map is still there. Then the lizard roars. Levi suggests leaving a note to warn Gavin, so she writes something on the map as they make their way back to the portal.

Judah and Veronica fail to move the tree. The machine shuts down just as Eve and the rest want to walk through. Lucas arrives on a horse with a rope to move the tree, leaving Veronica in wonder.

The machine works as Eve and the rest walk through it. They go back to the cave with Gavin alive. It worked as he saw the message.

Eve, Izzy, and Josh leave the cave as James tries to untie his hands. Lucas is now keen on baby names, while Sam sees a woman by the name of Katherine give him her number.

Gavin is then about to walk through the portal with Moore's journal. James then hits him on the head and believes that controlling time is the only way to create order.

James approaches Gavin to get the journal. The gun goes off and makes a hole in the pipes. James hits Gavin and takes the journal.

Just as James was about to walk through the portal, he shot him dead. As James is dying, he reveals that Gavin had a sister, much to his shock.

The machine then malfunctions, as numerous sinkholes appear. They all have to leave, but Eve goes back to get Moore's journal. Then the door closes, and she can't get out.

She gives them the journal and vows to find them. Eve is stuck, the machine closes, and she has gone. Gavin, Izzy, and Josh manage to leave but find a footprint of a T-Rex, with no one else to be seen.



Sierra

Season 3 Episode Number: 25 Season Episode: 1

Originally aired: Tuesday January 09, 2024

Writer: David Appelbaum Director: Ron Underwood

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas

Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Damien Fotiou (Judah), Asmara Feik (Petra), Claudia Ware (Maya

Schmidt), Nathaniel Langworthy (Driver), Sharon Brooks (Fort War-

rior), Adrienne Evans (Fort Inhabitant)

Summary: After the clearing's destroyed in a dinosaur attack, the survivors must

find a new home; Gavin discovers a clue about where Eve has been taken, but tracking the lead down results in even more tragic conse-

quences.



The episode begins with Gavin experiencing a pleasant memory before being snapped back into the reality of life in 10,0000 BC.

Gavin's determined to get James' laptop to work but isn't having any luck. Izzy is full of doom and gloom and won't offer any help. The auroras are all closed, and there's no way to get to Eve — even if they knew where/when she is right now, which they don't.

Lucas, who somehow got voted in as leader by the group, declares that secu-

rity is their top priority. They have no idea what other creatures fell through the auroras (besides the aforementioned T-Rex), so they need to get busy building a spiked wall and a line of fire.

Judah still resents Lucas' popularity and doesn't want to waste time with a wall. Lucas decides this impromptu security meeting is the perfect place to reveal that he and Veronica are having a baby. Hugs and handshakes all around.

Gavin turns to Scott for help on the laptop, and wouldn't you know it... Scott's got the perfect solution for charging the battery: a potato. That, plus some wiring and good luck, should do the trick.

Scott fills Gavin in on what else he's working on. He was supposed to have a job interview with Petra's mom, Maya Schmidt, before tumbling into 10,000 BC. So, how did Maya, Petra, and the rest of that group end up on a military base in 10,000 BC? To make things even more confusing, Petra doesn't know where the base is, where her mom is, or why her mom reached out to Scott in the first place.

Their chat's disrupted by a roar and all the clearing people running toward them and away from the roar. Veronica pauses long enough to say the dinosaurs are in the clearing, which, of course, leads to Gavin heading toward the clearing.

Gavin runs up as two massive dinos are fighting and hides beside Izzy and Ty. The clearing is being destroyed as the creatures fight, and the trio makes a break for it while the beasties are distracted by trying to kill each other.

The bad news: A few of the clearing people were wounded escaping from the dinosaur invasion, but no one died. The even worse news: the clearing has been taken over by dinosaurs and is unusable. Their only supplies and food are what people grabbed before fleeing.

Gavin claims he needs to go back to the clearing to get the laptop, which is weird since he had the laptop with him — away from the clearing — while speaking with Scott just minutes ago. In fact, the scene showed him running to the clearing to check on Izzy without his laptop.

Anyway, Sam says whatever they need can wait at least a few days. It's not safe to return to the clearing now. Levi joins them with news that Ty says everyone's welcome to regroup at the fort. When Levi offers to find Josh and Riley, who are off on their own gathering berries, Gavin gets all jealous and claims he can find his own son, thank you very much.

Sam, who should have been the group's leader, puts Levi in charge of marching everyone to the fort while he and Gavin look for their kids. They also recruit Izzy, Lucas, and Veronica for the mission. Sam notices Lucas has blood on his face, and Lucas remembers he fell during the dinosaur attack.

Riley and Josh are declaring their love for each other and making out when a Velociraptor suddenly appears behind Josh.

Josh screams for help and comes running up with Riley in his arms. She's been attacked and is unconscious and covered with blood.

They make it to the fort, and after Sam sews up his daughter, all that's left to do is hope and pray that she survives. Sam remains by her side as Gavin assures Izzy and Josh that she's stable — for now.

Levi hands Gavin the laptop and says he went back for it just so that Gavin has one less thing to worry about.

Meanwhile, Scott and Petra string together potatoes to power the laptop. Petra confesses that she's worried the computer will signal the base and reveals that she and her mom escaped from there — they didn't just leave. Her mom told Petra they were bad people but wouldn't explain why.

Scott makes a promise he can't keep and says nothing bad will happen. They hook up the potatoes to the laptop, and it springs to life. The key players arrive before it powers up, and when it does, the screen reads, "Quantum Pairing Initiated." The connection works and some unknown person from who knows where types, "Hello?"

Gavin responds with, "Hello." When it asks who he is, Gavin types his name. The unknown person says they can help Gavin find his wife. The person claims they can see her now and provides an accurate description.

"How do I get my wife back?" types Gavin, frantic.

"Find Sierra," reads the reply. The connection terminates, and even Scott pounding on the keys can't get it to reconnect.

Riley wakes up and wants to say a few things in case she dies. She knows she's in horrible shape and has an infection. She believes she won't last long but falls back unconscious before she tells her dad what she wants to say.

Gavin's wandered off on his own, and Ty joins him, wondering if he recognizes the name Sierra. Gavin has a weird feeling the name is connected to a memory of a breakfast he had with his family. Ty gently suggests Gavin should talk to Levi about that memory since he was in it too and might remember something.

Scott rushes up with the news that he traced the signal, and its origin is within a few miles of the fort!

So, Scott, Levi, Gavin, Petra, and Ty head off to track the signal, with Scott leading the way. They don't spot a radio tower or anything metal, and Ty suggests they split up.

At the same time all this is going down, Lucas passes out while trying to reassure Veronica everything will be just fine.

Gavin takes Ty's advice and asks Levi about the breakfast they had with smiley face pancakes. Levi remembers it was Izzy's birthday. He also recalls it was the year that Gavin started having visions and that Gavin went outside and then came back in all upset.

That prompts Gavin to remember a woman named Sierra was outside and tried to talk him into returning to the program. Gavin was furious that she came to his house after he claimed he was done with the program. Sierra revealed that her real name was Maya Schmidt — Petra's mom

Sierra was a military call sign for Maya, the woman he worked for, and now she's also down here in 10,000 BC. Gavin and Levi react to this discovery by searching for Petra. Levi finds her first, but before they can talk, both are shot with tranquilizer darts and pass out.

Gavin, Scott, and Ty discover Petra's locket, but Petra and Levi are missing. A helicopter flies overhead, and Scott assumes it's from the base. Before Gavin rushes off all willy-nilly, Ty has something he needs to show him. He discovered an aurora that's two different colors which means it goes to two different places. One might lead to Eve — but which one?

Sam, Josh, and Izzy walk up just seconds later with Riley on a stretcher. Sam claims Scott radioed them with the discovery, but Scott literally found out about it milliseconds ago and wouldn't have had the time to make the call. Enough time also hasn't passed for the trio to bring Riley from the fort.

Gavin informs the group that he remembered he used to work with Petra's mother and that she's the key to everything. Sam wants to take Riley through the aurora to save her, and Josh volunteers to go too. Gavin orders him to stay, so, of course, Josh goes through the aurora with Riley — and without Sam.

They're debating what to do when Ty stands too close to the aurora and is sucked through. Josh and Riley go through the red side, and Ty is pulled through the blue. When Ty vanishes, so does the aurora.

The episode ends with Ty almost being run over by a truck. It's the middle of the night and the lights of LA shine in the distance. The man who almost hit him confirms it is September 12, 2021 — just a few weeks before the sinkhole opened up.

Don't Look Up

Season 3 Episode Number: 26 Season Episode: 2

Originally aired: Tuesday January 16, 2024

Writer: Christopher Hollier Director: Ron Underwood

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas

Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Damien Fotiou (Judah), Chantelle Jamieson (Ruth), Edyll Ismail

(Leyla), Shawnee Jones (Bartender), Maddison Andrews (Fort Girl), Sharon Brooks (Fort Warrior), Adrienne Evans (Fort Inhabitant),

Sarang Masrani (Medical Intern)

Summary: As the survivors attempt to integrate with the villagers at the fort, a

flock of vicious pterodactyls attack their new home; Ty tries to figure

out his next steps and seeks help from an old friend.



The episode picks up with Ty in LA just weeks prior to the appearance of the sinkhole, waxing philosophical about a trip he never intended to take.

Ty grabs onto the idea of finding someone to share this burden with after a waitress suggests that as a possible next step.

Ty introduces himself to Dr. Sam Velez at the hospital where Sam works. He hands Sam a list of things set to occur in the next 24 hours to convince him the wild story he's about to weave is the truth. Once these things come true, Sam can join him at The Sandbar to talk.

Everything comes true, and Sam is understandably freaked out. He meets with Ty and demands answers, and Ty reveals a sinkhole near the La Brea Tar Pits will swallow part of LA. But that's not the fun part. No, that sinkhole will take people to 10,000 BC.

"That's insane," responds Sam, speaking the truth.

Ty spills more tea, revealing he knows Sam's getting a divorce and hasn't told anyone. Plus, he knows Sam is on medication for PTSD and that Riley quit the pre-med program but hasn't said anything yet. Ty begs for help finding out more details on a secret Army project and Maya Schmidt — help that only Sam can give him.

Sam walks away, but not before telling Ty to back off.

Back in 10,000 BC, Sam's top priority is figuring out how to get Riley (who was injured in a raptor attack) back after Josh deliberately — and against orders — stepped through the aurora. Sam's unimpressed with Gavin's begging for help in finding Maya and refuses to take part in Gavin's mostly ill-conceived plans any longer.

Everyone's been forced to take up temporary residence at the fort since the dinosaurs held a cage match at the clearing. Judah whines about being forced to work in the gardens, even after

Lucas reminds him they're lucky to have a place to bed down at this point. Veronica promises to kick Judah's butt if he doesn't stop complaining.

The banter comes to a sudden stop when an alarm signals trouble. Sam's discovered one of the fort's warriors dead, and one of the fort people's leaders, Ruth, is not so much upset about the guy's death but that a Sky Person is examining the body. Sam points to a nearby tall tree and suggests that, based on his injuries, the dead man fell.

Ruth believes he was pushed and orders her people to try and find his weapons. If the Sky People want to prove they're actually useful, they can assist in the search.

Of course, it's Scott and Veronica who locate the warrior's bow and arrows while gossiping about Ruth murdering her own husband. Scott climbs a rock to get a better look at the area and spots a symbol made of sand nearby.

Back at the fort, Scott reports that the symbol stands for eternal return or maybe a winding journey. He guesses what it means, and neither Sam nor Gavin takes him seriously. Sam's patience is wearing thin, and he heads to the fort gate to start his search for Riley. However, Ruth's given an order that no one can leave, so Sam gets into a fistfight with a guard. Gavin tries to intervene, and a brawl breaks out until Ruth orders everyone to knock it off.

Gavin and Sam are hauled away to the fort's prison.

While Ruth's giving Lucas a lesson in community-building, another warrior bites the dust, literally falling from the sky and dying just a few yards away from their feet. This time, however, the culprit is obvious. A pterodactyl dropped the woman and brought its buddies with it to snatch up more easy meals.

Ruth orders the archers to the wall, and Lucas tells everyone else to get inside.

The pterodactyls target Scott and Izzy, who are comforting a young girl inside a hut. They're saved by Ruth's daughter, Leyla, a skilled archer who scared it off but didn't kill it.

Lucas picks the wrong time to fight the wrong battle and gets all the clearing people confined to the longhouse by Ruth. If they don't like it, Ruth suggests they just pack up and leave.

Judah retrieves Scott and shows him another spiral that has appeared inside the fort. Scott decides it means the pterodactyls make them when they are getting ready to nest. He also comes up with an answer to get rid of what used to be his favorite dinosaurs.

Lucas convinces Ruth to let Gavin and Sam out of jail, and the group gets to work building a new nest and moving the egg without getting killed. Because this is La Brea, part of the solution is to send up rockets from a just-discovered Huey helicopter. And because this is La Brea, the pterodactyls are convinced to move into new digs away from the fort.

Later that night, everyone at the fort lets down their guard and parties. The fort people remain suspicious of the Sky People, but Ruth believes it will just take some time before they're all kumbayaing around the campfire.

Ruth presents Lucas with a small rocket that was her grandfather's. Apparently, he fell into 10,000 BC back in the '60s and was one of the first "outsiders" to join the fort people.

Gavin informs Sam, who still hasn't made it out of the fort's gate, that he wrote down the helicopter's tail number. It's from Ladera Air Force Base in LA, and somehow Gavin believes this is all a clue as to how to bring Riley back. Also, Sam still needs to go with him to find the base and Maya Schmidt since she may have all the answers.

Sam is all in.

Season three episode two ends in 2021 with Sam returning to meet with Ty after verifying with Riley that she dropped out of the pre-med program. And over the course of just a few hours, Sam has learned that Maya Schmidt is part of a top-secret program on quantum physics run out of Ladera Air Force Base.

Sam thinks they need to find someone who knows more about that program, and Ty knows just the person.

Gavin's walked out of the LAPD by a cop and led straight to Sam and Ty waiting outside. They bailed him out and Ty promises to tell him why over coffee.

Maya

Season 3 Episode Number: 27 Season Episode: 3

Originally aired: Tuesday January 23, 2024

Writer: Rob Wright Director: Cherie Nowlan

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas

Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Damien Fotiou (Judah), Chantelle Jamieson (Ruth), Edyll Ismail

(Leyla), Claudia Ware (Maya Schmidt), Annabelle Stephenson (Sophie), Emily Wiseman (Woman / Helena), Jodie le Vesconte (AA Group Leader), Aaron Cottrell (Soldier), Adrienne Evans (Fort Inhabitant)

Summary: As Gavin and Sam search for a secret military base, they're surprised

by an old colleague of Gavin's who may hold the clues to finding Eve. Ty becomes sidetracked as he confronts his demons from his past.



The episode opens in 2021 with Sam and Ty having just laid out their strange and twisty tale of sinkholes, dinosaurs, and 10,000 BC. Gavin isn't really shocked about Ty's bizarre time-traveling story, but he is surprised they think he can contribute to helping stop what's going to go down in just a few weeks.

Ty believes that Gavin's prior work with quantum physics at Ladera Air Base is connected to the sinkholes. Unfortunately, Gavin can't get them into the base and knows zilch about a secret project because of huge gaps in his memory. Ty pleads with him to help anyway. Lives are

at stake!

Gavin doesn't want to play along and takes off from the restaurant without saying goodbye.

10,000~BC Gavin is much more helpful. He draws a map to the base and points out a peak that pilots use to navigate. Gavin's certain they'll find Maya there and get answers about all their missing friends/family members.

Scott's anxious to rescue Levi and Petra, but Gavin and Sam shut him down. This is simply a recon mission at this point, which means only Sam and Gavin are going.

They head out and Gavin's certain he's forgetting a key detail about the base. His gut instincts tell him to turn around and Sam agrees they should pause until they figure out what's got him on edge. Of course, as soon as they stop walking a woolly rhinoceros appears behind them. They're making a run for the trees when the rhino blows up behind them. Literally blows up — with pieces flying through the air and everything.

They hit the ground, and Sam notices a mine just inches from his face. Maybe what Gavin forgot is that the base is surrounded by a minefield. As they're contemplating their next move, a helicopter buzzing overhead forces their hand.

They follow piles of rocks that couldn't be more obvious if they had "Step Here to Live" signs on them out of the minefield to safety. But their celebration is short-lived as a soldier holds them at gunpoint. He ties them to a tree to be picked up, and suddenly out of nowhere, Maya Schmidt appears, knocks out the soldier, and rescues them.

They take cover at the beach, and Maya's shocked to learn they've met her daughter Petra. Gavin doesn't remember anything about his time with Maya, and Maya spills the beans, confirming the government was conducting time-travel experiments at Ladera. Gavin was a test pilot for the program, which was to be weaponized to send soldiers back in time to get the jump on their enemies.

Maya confesses she's the one who took away Gavin's memory using a biological cocktail. She also reveals that before she could become a whistleblower, she was caught and brought to 10,000 BC with Petra.

Oh, and Maya now believes she might be able to recover Gavin's memories.

She collects poisonous mushrooms that should open his mind without, hopefully, killing him. Since she's a psyops officer whose job is to manipulate behavior, she knows a little bit about making people trip out.

Maya whips up the concoction in 10 seconds (or less) and Gavin swallows it, willing to do anything to get Eve back.

Meanwhile, Izzy and Leyla walk, talk, and flirt. A wild boar attacks, and Leyla falls right into a tar pit. Izzy refuses to leave her to get help and instead has her grab a branch, even though Leyla doesn't think Izzy's strong enough to pull her out.

Leyla is quickly proven correct.

Still, Izzy won't leave and instead sits down to make a fire. Why? To give them more time to talk and flirt, I guess, because otherwise there's no logical reason. The pit starts bubbling, and Leyla sinks to her armpits.

Izzy declares, "We don't have time for fire!" Really? You think?

She breaks the world record for making a thick rope out of tree bark. What?! When?! How?! We're just shown the very tail end of her working on it, but the camera does pan down to let us see stripped branches on the ground.

An angry boar grunts from the forest as Izzy tosses the rope, which is long enough to be tied around a nearby tree, to Leyla. With Leyla busy pulling herself out of the pit, it's up to Izzy to shoot the boar with her bow and arrows. Izzy hits it, but it doesn't go down.

Leyla emerges from the pit just in time to launch the fatal shot.

Back at the fort, Lucas whines about wanting a seat on the council, and Veronica takes it upon herself to promote Lucas' good traits to Ruth. However, Veronica's promotional campaign backfires and Ruth offers Veronica the seat.

When Veronica delivers the news to Lucas, he does a horrible job of hiding his disappointment. Back to Gavin and the poisonous mushroom we go, and Gavin's high as a kite. Maya guides him through his memories, and suddenly, he starts convulsing and loses consciousness.

Maya and Sam bring him back to the fort to recover. Izzy visits him and then takes a seat by Leyla for a fireside chat. They hold hands and are about to kiss when fort people walk by.

Gavin comes to after a few hours and says he saw a safe that he opened. Inside was a microchip, and he thinks he was stealing it. Nothing about Eve or anyone else... just the chip. Sam puts two and two together and, surprisingly, comes up with four. In other words, he figures out the message they received on the laptop was a ruse. Whoever sent it just wanted inside Gavin's head to find the microchip.

Once more to 2021 we go and, given that Gavin's an alcoholic, Ty and Sam split up to check nearby bars. However, Ty makes a pit stop to see his ex-wife Sophie and apologize for how he pushed her away. She feels like a failure, and Ty insists she's a good writer and that her book is good. Everything is good... but she needs to not do what she's about to do tonight.

Ty and Sam eventually find Gavin drowning his sorrows in a bar, and Ty tries to make a connection by explaining his ex-wife also turned to alcohol and pills when things got bad. Tonight, she'll be disappointed at an AA meeting, drink and drive, and get into an accident with a young family. The dad was still in a coma when Ty fell into the sinkhole.

Ty blames himself for ruining his wife's life.

Ty calls Gavin a coward who'll never get back to his own family if he doesn't face his fears.

Later that evening, Gavin shows up at Sophie's AA meeting and delivers a speech that changes Sophie's future. Ty and Sam are also in attendance to witness Gavin's emotional speech. Sophie has tears in her eyes when Gavin says, "Everyone in this room needs someone who gives a damn because none of us can do it on their own."

When the meeting wraps up, Ty asks if they can talk and Sophie agrees. Ty apologizes again and assures her he's the man he is because of her. She deserves love and happiness, and Ty makes her promise she'll keep writing. Sophie's grateful for the kind words. They hug before she drives away.

Gavin's ready to step up and help out. He'll figure out a way to get them onto the base. They don't seem to notice that as they drive out of the parking lot, they're being followed by a woman with a gun.

Fire Storm

Season 3 Episode Number: 28 Season Episode: 4

Originally aired: Tuesday January 30, 2024
Writer: Onalee Hunter Hughes

Director: Cherie Nowlan

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas

Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Damien Fotiou (Judah), Chantelle Jamieson (Ruth), Edyll Ismail

(Leyla), Claudia Ware (Maya Schmidt), Emily Wiseman (Helena), Nick

James (Bank Teller), Adrienne Evans (Fort Inhabitant)

Summary: When a massive fire breaks out, Sam and Lucas lead the group's fight

for survival. Gavin is kidnapped by a woman with a surprising con-

nection to his old life who may hold the answers about Eve.



The episode kicks off in LA in 2021. Ty and Sam are growing antsy waiting outside a diner for Gavin's contact to show up. Inside, Gavin is approached by a woman he doesn't recognize but who seems to know him.

It turns out the woman has canceled Gavin's real meeting and needs him to go with her if he wants to continue breathing. She almost runs over Ty and Sam, driving out of the parking lot like a bat out of hell.

And now we're dropped back into 10,000 BC, and Gavin hasn't totally recovered from being drugged by Maya. As

Sam examines him, the laptop springs to life, asking if he's found Sierra. Gavin replies that he's found Maya Schmidt. A photo of Eve pops up, confirming this mysterious messenger has Gavin's wife.

Whoever is typing orders Gavin to find the microchip. Eve's life depends on it.

Maya explains that the microchip Gavin stole is the key to time travel. The chip contains the code that will allow the government to program a fleet of planes to travel through time. But now it's gone, and Gavin is the only one who knows its location.

Sam comes up with an insane idea which you just know is the solution. The only real question is why it wasn't Gavin's idea. After all, he's the one who always comes up with crazy plans. Anyway, it's to use the tar pits to send a message to 2021 Scott.

Izzy arrives with news that a massive fire is approaching the fort. The fort evacuates and heads to the highest peak, while Izzy, Gavin, Maya, and Scott head to the tar pits with the message.

They're in the middle of an emergency, but Lucas takes the time to apologize to Veronica for not supporting her promotion to the council.

Maya reveals she was told to recruit Scott to the project back in 2021.

As the group heads to the peak, Lucas spots a wolf puppy. Sam doesn't want him to, but Lucas brings the adorable pup along anyway. Veronica approves.

Stick with me here as this episode jumps around between the two time periods a lot. In 2021, Gavin's phone — which was left behind when he went with the unknown blonde woman — rings, and it's Scott. Ty recognizes his name immediately when it pops up on the screen.

Ty and Sam visit Scott, and Scott has a difficult time wrapping his head around Ty's 10,000 BC story. Scott called Gavin's phone because he received the tar pit message, and obviously, neither Ty nor Sam is Gavin. So, Scott isn't on board with their story quite yet.

Scott, quite rightly, points out that in movies, the bad guys always claim to be friends with the person who's trying to be contacted. Plus, Ty does have a British accent. Point, proven.

Ty decides the best way to Scott's heart is through his stomach.

The group's taken a rest in 10,000 BC as the smoke makes it difficult to breathe. Sam wanders off, and Lucas finds him noticeably upset. Something's up, and Sam finally confesses that when Riley was 10, a fire destroyed their house. He got his wife and kids out, but this fire's bringing up painful memories.

Ruth's scouts say the fire is now headed right at the fort. However, there's a dam near the fort and if they break it, it will wet the area near the fort and save it from the flames. Veronica, who is pregnant, volunteers, as do Sam, Lucas, and the wolf puppy.

Gavin experiences another flash of memories involving the chip, and in the vision, he sees an arm with a scar made of three parallel-ish lines. And a paper titled "Universal Flora" written by Scott.

In 2021, Gavin's handcuffed inside a car and his kidnapper introduces herself as Helena. She tells him he willingly signed up to do horrible things to stop something worse from happening. She also talks about fighter jets becoming time machines. Helena was a civilian consultant, and she's the one who got Gavin on the list as a test pilot. Okay, the story's finally getting a bit interesting...

Helena and Gavin were trying to dismantle the program from the inside — just the two of them. "We're the good guys, Gavin," says Helena, adding that she has proof that will convince him.

Helena uses her thumbprint and asks Gavin for his, too, to open a safe deposit box he knows nothing about. Inside is the microchip he stole.

Once more to 10,000 BC we go, and Scott confirms he wrote "Universal Flora." That's enough to confirm Gavin's memory is real. But Gavin doesn't know who had the three scars on their arm, and that doesn't ring a bell with Scott.

Gavin's choking on the smoke now, so Scott hustles off to fetch Maya down by the river.

Sam's group arrives at the dam, but the pulley to open the gate is damaged. Veronica suggests they need to use gunpowder to make an explosive to loosen the support beams. It's a great idea, but Sam and Lucas leave it to Veronica and Ruth's people because the wolf puppy has chosen just this instant to run off toward the fire.

In LA, Ty's prepared a lunch that 10,000 BC Scott told him his mom used to make when he needed comforting. Ty also points out Scott has a vase of flowers that, when they saw them in 10,000 BC, caused Scott to become depressed.

Ty knows it's about a girl, and Scott confirms he lost the best thing in his life and has given up on everyone. Sam delivers one of his patented pep talks and Scott can't help but give in. He shows them the message he got from the tar pits. It instructs him to call Gavin Harris (with a phone number) and tell him he hid a microchip. Finding it is the only way to save his wife. The note also says Gavin must find a way to get that chip to 10,000 BC.

The note's signed by Gavin.

Speaking of Gavin, he and Helena arrive by a lake, and she reveals that she's his half-sister. All of this is linked to their family's legacy. Their father didn't care about either of them; he only cared about time travel.

Helena walks Gavin to an aurora and explains the red half goes to 1965, the year the program originated. The blue side goes to 10,000 BC. Ty and Sam race up just as Gavin's about to go through the aurora. Ty asks about the chip, Gavin confirms he has it, and Ty says the microchip must go to 10,000 BC because Eve's life depends on it.

Helena's sorry about that, but they have to go to '65 to stop the project.

The aurora becomes erratic, and Helena pulls a gun on Ty and Sam. Ty insists he's family, too, and begs for the chip. He'll take it back to 10,000 BC since he's the only one of this foursome who's been there.

Suddenly, Sam attacks Helena and gets the gun. Gavin gives the chip to Ty, and Ty steps through the aurora.

Back in the past, Sam and Lucas search for the wolf puppy and find him in a small shelter surrounded by flames. Sam has one more confession to make. He forgot to save Riley's dog and he died in the fire.

Unfortunately, there's no time to run, and instead, they must hunker down and wait for the fire to move on or go out.

Veronica hits the makeshift explosive on her third shot, and it works as planned. The dam breaks and the water floods the area around the fort, putting out the flames.

And now we're back in 10,000 BC for the final minutes of episode four. Scott realizes Maya is the person with the scar and that she's been lying. She knows why the program was interested in him because she had his paper.

Maya reacts by doing something we don't see to Scott. She then catches up with Gavin and Izzy and claims the soldiers took Scott.

Veronica finds Lucas and Sam hiding out from the fire with the wolf puppy. They're covered with a shirt, and initially, she thinks they're dead. They aren't. Veronica's happy to report the fort was saved.

That night, the celebration of survival is underway when Ty walks up to Sam. They hug and Ty reveals the aurora sent him to 2021. Gavin joins them and can't believe Ty was able to get the microchip. Ty says all three of them actually did it. Plus, he learned the other side of the aurora goes to 1965. That's where Josh and Riley are right now.

The Road Home, Part 1

Season 3 Episode Number: 29 Season Episode: 5

Originally aired: Tuesday February 06, 2024

Writer: Jerome Schwartz
Director: Nick Gomez

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas

Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Emily Wiseman (Helena), Chantelle Jamieson (Ruth), Edyll Ismail

(Leyla), Claudia Ware (Maya Schmidt), Daniel Tuiara (Joseph), Sheah-Leander Kahika (Transport Guard #1), Chris Matheson (Transport Guard #2), Duncan Ragg (Aide), Tracey Lee Maxwell (Ladera Soldier),

Sharon Brooks (Fort Warrior), Adrienne Evans (Fort Inhabitant)

Summary: A traitor turning on the survivors leads to a deadly confrontation as

they're shocked to learn where Eve has been taken.



The episode begins with Gavin pondering what to do with the microchip while visiting what will be, in 10,000 years, Eve's favorite spot. Ty reminds him they need to trade it for Eve, but they admit to being worried about whoever is sending them the messages on the laptop.

Ty's also worried that something happened to Paara since she's overdue on returning from her trip. Both men pledge not to stop trying until they get their families back.

Izzy confesses to Veronica that she's

worried about her relationship with Leyla after turning down an offer to go stargazing. Fortunately, that conversation is cut short when her dad has her join him and Ty to look at a new message that just popped up. Gavin's instructed to bring the chip to Cahuenga Peak in exchange for Eve. The connection ends before he can get assurance Eve's alive.

Maya pops in and thinks it's good news. Gavin calls a time-out and wants a very specific 10-minute window to think about it.

Sam finds Lucas out in the woods and warns him not to storm the base alone to retrieve Scott. It turns out Lucas was actually just visiting his mom's grave. Way to jump to conclusions, Sam! Before Sam leaves him to commune with his mom, Lucas wonders if he thinks it's all a little too coincidental that Scott, Petra, and Levi just happened to have been found by these people and taken.

Lucas suggests there's a mole feeding the soldiers information. Sam doesn't think that's a crazy theory and says he'll help him figure things out when he gets back to the fort.

Gavin's 10-minute break is interrupted by the unexpected appearance of Maya. She wants to help him make the trade, but Gavin announces he's going to destroy the microchip. It's too powerful and too dangerous.

Maya pulls a gun on him as he walks off. She reveals the chip is hers and she's taking it back. Sam and Ty walk up at just that moment — Sam with his gun out and Ty surprising Maya

from the opposite side and disarming her. They demand she hand over her backpack and Gavin confirms he knew it was her when she showed up seconds after the chat ended. He orders her to say where Eve's being held.

Maya refuses and reveals she has the upper hand. Her watch is a tracking device... and just as they realize what that means, a voice screams, "Nobody move!" Sam, Ty, and Gavin are surrounded by soldiers and Maya simply takes the microchip from Gavin's pocket.

Shots ring out and the soldiers begin falling. However, Maya and two soldiers get away and drive off in a Jeep. Gavin's savior? His sister Helena. Wait, how does he recognize her? He didn't know her in 2016 before he fell through the sinkhole. Ty's met her but 10,000 BC Gavin wouldn't recognize her face and it's unlikely he gave Gavin a full description of her.

Helena followed Ty through the aurora, and she's super pissed they let Maya have the chip. It turns out Maya leads a private security company and was contracted by the military to build time-traveling fighter planes. No one knows her real plan — except, apparently, Helena — is to sell the planes to the highest bidder. They need to stop her now!

Also, Helena is really angry with Gavin because he always disappoints her.

Back at the fort, a rock falls off a tray Veronica's carrying in the council hut, and the sound it makes when it hits the floor draws her attention. She discovers a trap door and pulls out the case it's covering. Inside is a radio for contacting the Ladera Air Base. She immediately tells Lucas what she found, and they both realize Maya isn't their only problem. Only members of the council use the hut.

Veronica will try and figure out the spy during the council meeting, which is just getting underway.

The council takes a vote on whether to let the refugees continue to stay at the fort. Veronica understands their concern and shows them the case containing the Ladera Air Base radio. Ruth suggests they take a break and return to the table with clear heads.

Veronica goes looking for Ruth and Lucas reveals she left the fort for an "emergency diplomatic meeting" with another tribe. Veronica and Lucas decide to track her down since if it walks like a duck, it is a duck.

Leyla and Izzy go on a walk and wind up finding the dead soldiers. Leyla says she's an excellent tracker and assures Izzy she'll help her find her dad who she just assumes was walking this direction.

Meanwhile, Scott and Levi are locked up in cells at the Ladera Air Base. Levi reveals they keep asking him about Gavin and a microchip. And Scott fills Levi in on Maya being a dirty, rotten traitor. Levi suggests that Scott give them what they want — more details on a plant he wrote about in a research paper — but Scott has nothing left to say about it.

Maya and the soldiers arrive at the base and she hands off the microchip to have it taken to the lab. She then meets with Scott's interrogator — Levi. Yes, you read that correctly. Levi is working with Maya and the soldiers.

When Levi enters Scott's cell, Scott immediately assumes he's a spy since he's in their uniform and has one of their tattoos on his arm. But Levi insists that he found out about Maya and the bases all throughout time, and that he joined up so he could get back to 10,000 BC and find James. Maya still believes he's on their side, but Levi tries to convince Scott he's pulling the whole secret double agent switcheroo thing and is still the old Levi and not a bad guy.

Levi reveals the fossilized plants Scott studied are the key to making Maya's time travel work. Scott insists he didn't show the paper to anyone else. Levi slips into bad guy mode when Maya joins them and says he's certain Scott told someone about the paper, even if he keeps claiming he didn't.

Maya wants to be queen of all time travel, so she needs to be the only person with the knowledge Scott possesses. Rather than get punched in the face by Levi, he now claims he told some people. Scott won't say the names and Maya orders Levi to punch him in the stomach.

Since Scott won't talk, Levi suggests they move him to a long-term detention facility. Maya says she'll arrange it. When she walks away, Levi tells Scott that he acted perfectly.

Elsewhere, Gavin, Helena, Ty, and Sam float down a river on a raft since it's quicker than walking to the base. Helena uses the time to fill Gavin in on their shared history, explaining they made a pact to leave the country and head to Mexico. However, he backed out of their plans and let her take the heat for stealing the microchip.

Gavin had his family; Helena had no one.

And now the Scooby Squad has a new problem — a prehistoric alligator twice the size of their raft. It knocks Helena into the water and then pulls her under, so Gavin puts a knife between his teeth and jumps in to save her. They both swim back to the boat with the alligator on their tails. Sam lets loose with a hail of bullets from one of the dead soldier's rifles and the alligator screams in pain. It finally stops its charge and sinks.

They make it back to safe ground and keep walking to the base. Gavin promises when it's over, he'll finally introduce Helena to his family. They spot tire marks but don't spot a surveillance camera in a nearby tree.

Back near the fort, Lucas and Veronica catch up with Ruth, and she insists she has her reasons for working with the base. Veronica realizes she's covering for someone.

Leyla stops following footsteps and heads to her initial destination. Once she gets there, she's upset the aurora to Izzy's time isn't there like she was promised. Izzy's totally confused and insists running away isn't the answer.

Ruth, Veronica, and Lucas show up just as Izzy asks Leyla who told her about the aurora's location. Ruth says Maya did and that she's lied about everything. Oh, so it's Leyla who's been using the radio and spilling the beans to Maya — not her mom, Ruth.

Lucas wants to use the radio to spy on the base, and Leyla confirms she knows the code to turn it on. Once it's on, they learn a team has been sent to take out Ty, Sam, Helena, and Gavin.

Levi and two other soldiers escort Scott to the other detention center. Levi's seen Eve there and wants to make everything right. Izzy runs into a clearing nearby, sees Levi, and one of the soldiers reacts by pulling his gun and getting ready to shoot her. Levi jumps him while Scott fights the other soldier. Scott's about to get stabbed in the face when Lucas clobbers the soldier with a branch to the head.

Izzy asks about her dad, but Levi was unaware that Gavin is nearby. He makes Izzy stay behind and heads off to save Gavin. Levi spots the soldiers ready to ambush Gavin's foursome and manages to shoot a few. Sam and Helena join the firefight and all but one soldier is killed.

Unfortunately, the one still alive shoots Levi in the chest just as Izzy shoots the soldier with her bow and arrow. Sam and the group rush to help Levi, and Sam announces it's a gut shot. The wound won't stop bleeding, and Levi's on the verge of death when Gavin asks for a minute alone with him. Levi and Izzy exchange goodbyes as Levi says Eve's in the long-term detention center. Levi knows he's dying and says he made peace with everything but Gavin. Gavin calls him his brother and Levi says, "Brothers till the end," and then passes away.

They all take a minute to acknowledge Levi's death, and then Sam suggests they need to get to Eve quickly before reinforcements arrive.

As they get closer to the detention facility, a double aurora appears in front of them. They realize the directions on the map says "red" where the detention center should be. They figure out the detention center is in 1965 and so are Josh and Riley. Helena says it makes sense since Maya has an operation in 1965 with a detention area.

Helena tells her brother to destroy Maya's infrastructure in '65 and then volunteers to come with him.

The episode ends with Izzy, Sam, Helena, and Gavin stepping through the aurora. Only Scott remains behind.

The Road Home, Part 2

Season 3 Episode Number: 30 Season Episode: 6

Originally aired: Tuesday February 13, 2024

Writer: David Appelbaum Director: David M. Barrett

Show Stars: Natalie Zea (Eve Harris), Eoin Macken (Gavin Harris), Zyra Gorecki

(Izzy Harris), Jack Martin (Josh Harris), Chiké Okonkwo (Ty Coleman), Veronica St. Clair (Riley Velez), Rohan Mirchandaney (Scott Israni), Lily Santiago (Veronica Castillo), Jon Seda (Dr. Sam Velez), Michelle Vergara Moore (Ella Jones), Josh McKenzie (Lucas Hayes), Nicholas

Gonzalez (Levi Delgado), Tonantzin Carmelo (Paara)

Guest Stars: Chantelle Jamieson (Ruth), Edyll Ismail (Leyla), Asmara Feik (Pe-

tra), Claudia Ware (Maya Schmidt), Emily Wiseman (Helena), Leela Rashid (Emily), Brad McMurray (1965 Guard #1), Isaac Bernauer (1965 Guard #2), Sheah-Leander Kahika (Transport Guard #1), Chris Matheson (Transport Guard #2), Aveena Anthony (Ultrasound Doctor), Sharon Brooks (Fort Warrior), Adrienne Evans (Fort Inhabitant),

Tracey Lee Maxwell (Ladera Soldier)

Summary: Gavin leads the survivors in trying to find Eve, Josh and Riley. Will

he be able to finally reunite his family and still find a way back to the

lives they once knew?



The episode begins with a flashback of Gavin learning Eve was pregnant with their first child. The action then switches to 1965, with Gavin, Izzy, Sam, and Helena hoping that they're getting closer to finding Eve.

Helena believes they should head to Reisander's base in Pasadena. There's a detention center there and that might be where they're keeping Eve. Helena thinks they can kill two birds with one stone — rescue Eve and destroy their research on the microchip. She's going to use an electromagnetic pulse explosive to wipe out their research.

Sam believes he found Riley at Cedar's Hospital, so they decide to divide up, with Sam going off on his own to check on his daughter.

Meanwhile, back in 10,000 BC, Ty suggests that Lucas, Veronica, and Scott should step through the blue aurora to 2021 right now. Veronica doesn't want to leave without everyone, and Ruth volunteers to retrieve the clearing people from the fort.

Scott also wants to find Petra before they leave, so they wind up searching the soldiers' Jeep. Ty discovers his wife's wedding ring and some of her belongings and demands to know where it came from. One of the soldiers reveals it was with a group of villagers who were killed in a dinosaur attack. He describes the location as five miles away.

Gavin, Izzy, and Helena break into the Pasadena research facility, but Eve's not in the detention center. Helena finds a manifest that says Eve was transferred to the Ladera base in 10,000 BC. They just left, so the group splits up again, with Gavin and Izzy chasing after the transport and Helena remaining behind to destroy the servers.

Sam was right about Riley's whereabouts and finally reunites with his injured daughter. He apologizes for taking so long to find her and confirms he hasn't found Josh yet. Riley still has a fever because antibiotics weren't commonly used in the '60s. Riley demands to know his diagnosis, and Sam believes she has a torn diaphragm from the raptor attack.

Sam thinks the only way to save her is to go through the blue aurora to 2021.

Before he can move her, Riley says, "Dad, I'm having trouble breathing!" Sam springs into action and performs an exploratory laparotomy, which isn't common practice yet. He's locked the door and swears he's the only one who can help her. He also swears he'll be a different father and husband if this works.

Back in 10,000 BC, Ty's group takes the Jeep to the location five miles away and splits up to search for the dead villagers. Ty claims he'll be lost without Paara, and Scott can relate. They discuss Scott's breakup with Emily and how he let her drift away by not being brave.

They spot the dead villagers, and Lucas assures Ty that Paara isn't among them. Smoke's seen from the abandoned village nearby, and Scott and Ty rush off to find its source.

Lucas pours his heart out to Veronica while waiting for Ty and Scott to return. He confirms he wants to go home to 2021 and knows she's made him a better man. As they're talking, Veronica experiences cramps. She admits she should have gone through the aurora, and Lucas comforts her, assuring her their baby is going to be fine. He also promises to get her through the aurora ASAP.

Ty hears Paara scream and finds her trapped under a fallen shelter. Ty and Scott try to lift it off as Paara explains they were attacked by a pack of dinosaurs. She knew he'd come, and Ty reveals he was pulled back to 2021 but this is his home — here, with her forever.

Scott and Ty use leverage to free Paara, and thankfully, she's not gravely injured. Unfortunately, the noise drew a T-Rex and Scott tells them all to stand still since they have horrible vision — per Jurassic Park. However, they discover Steven Spielberg was wrong and have to run from the approaching dinosaur. Lucas and Veronica race up in the Jeep and the group barely escapes being the T-Rex's lunch.

In 2021, Gavin and Izzy crash into the transport vehicle to stop it, and it's Josh in the back of the vehicle — not Eve. They're happy to be reunited, and Josh explains that after they took Riley to a hospital, men grabbed him and put him in a cell with his mom. They wanted to know everything about Gavin.

Today, they fought with the guards, but Josh was grabbed and sedated. Josh has no idea what happened to his mom. That means she's still at the research facility with Helena, a name Josh doesn't recognize.

Izzy leaves to check on the aurora just as Sam arrives with Riley in the backseat of his car. Her wound's infected, and they need to get to 2021 right away. Gavin knows Sam needs to do what's best for his daughter and says this is where they part ways. They shake hands and thank each other before Sam sprints back to his car with Josh.

Josh doesn't leave; he just says goodbye to Riley.

Helena drives up with news that she saw Eve, they fought some guards, and she got pinned down. Eve took the EMP and is going to finish destroying the microchip research. Helena just left her there on her own because she swore she'd do the job and then step through the aurora to 2021.

Gavin decides they'll head back to 10,000 BC and get the microchip. That's what Eve wants them to do.

The next scene shows them in 10,000 BC, watching as the clearing people exit the world of prehistoric creatures and return to LA in 2021. Veronica's turn comes, but Lucas isn't going with her. He's decided to stay and help Gavin and the group find and destroy the microchip. He'll catch up with her when they're finished, swearing on everything he loves that he'll make it.

So, with 20 or so minutes left in the series let's recap. The mostly nameless clearing folk have gone back to 2021, Sam and Riley are also back in 2021, and Eve is the only person remaining in 1965. Gavin, Izzy, Josh, Helena, Ty, Lucas, and Scott are with Paara, Ruth, and the fort people in 10,000 BC.

Gavin believes they can use the T-Rex to help them get into the base. They lead the T-Rex to the base's gates by racing ahead of it in the Jeep. The soldiers follow Maya's order and open fire on the dinosaur and the T-Rex uses its little arms to rip down the gate.

The bullets have no effect, and the T-Rex takes out a few soldiers as Gavin's group runs onto the base to retrieve the microchip. Scott hears Petra yelling while being manhandled by a soldier, and he and Lucas chase after her.

Seconds later, Gavin finds the microchip just as Scott and Lucas return after helping Petra escape. Now, if only they can escape the base and get to the aurora before it closes. Unfortunately, Maya and her soldiers have other plans.

Gavin's group is surrounded by dozens of well-armed soldiers. Maya demands that Gavin turn over the chip and is taken by surprise when the fort people and Ty launch an attack. Soldiers fall as Gavin's group joins the fight. Izzy's almost stabbed when Leyla saves her.

The group escapes, but a huge flash erupts, and Gavin believes it's the aurora closing. Josh wonders how they'll get back to his mom, and Izzy is certain it can't end like this. Gavin pledges that it won't; he has an idea.

They head over to where one of the planes is stored and Gavin believes he can fly them home. Ty says his goodbyes; he's going to remain in 10,000 BC with his wife, Paara. But, of course, they can't just fly off. After three seasons, we've learned that La Brea doesn't just deliver happy endings without throwing in a last-minute roadblock or two.

Maya wasn't killed by the T-Rex or in the fight that followed, and she holds Josh at gunpoint. She demands the chip and Gavin tosses it to her. Maya watches it in flight and Helena uses the distraction to shoot her in the chest.

Maya's dead, Josh is safe, and now everyone gets on board the plane. He's starting the engine when the T-Rex charges down the runway at the plane. Helena wants to abort. Gavin disagrees and goes for it. The T-Rex opens its mouth, but the plane escapes.

Helena places the chip in the plane's computer, and they head through the aurora to 2021. The aurora closes behind them.

They apparently landed in a field in the middle of nowhere, but at least they're in LA and it's 2021. Helena says a brief goodbye and Gavin wonders what her next move is. He invites her over for a family dinner, and she's more than happy to accept the invitation.

Gavin, Josh, and Izzy think Eve might be home, but Josh wants to stop and see Riley on the way. She's in the hospital but looking much better, and Josh smiles at her like the teenager in love that he is. He confesses that the day of the sinkhole when they saw each other in traffic, he knew right away he was going to love her. Riley confesses it wasn't love at first sight for her.

Veronica and Lucas look at their baby's sonogram, and it has a healthy heartbeat. Scott's with them and reminds them he'll see them on the weekend — and every weekend after that.

"What happens in 10,000 BC, doesn't stay in 10,000 BC," jokes Scott.

Scott puts on his big boy pants and speaks to the love of his life, his ex, Emily. She thought he died in the sinkhole, and he explains that it changed his life. He gave up weed, saved his friends' lives (repeatedly), and is the man she deserves. He hopes she'll give him a second chance.

They kiss... so we'll take that as a yes.

Sam's back with his family, Riley's recovering, and he's all smiles. Sam and Gavin finally reunite and hug it out, declaring each other friends for life. The only hitch is that they haven't found Eve yet.

Gavin realizes there's one special place where she might be waiting for him. They head to the tree on the hillside that they used to visit for special occasions, but she's not there. Gavin is sure she will show up there because they always agreed this is where they'd meet if there were ever an emergency.

Back in 10,000 BC, Ty places the wedding ring back on Paara's finger and says he feels like he has his life back.

Gavin and the kids wait for hours, and Eve still hasn't shown up. He swears she'll be there and they won't leave without her. Just then, Eve runs up the hill, and Josh races down to hug her. Izzy follows, and then Gavin. The family's finally back together in 2021!

He asks where she was and she jokes that she got stuck in traffic on La Brea. She wasn't sure she'd see them again so she wrote them letters in 1965 and buried under the tree. Eve gives them to them now and Gavin says it's time to go home.

They walk down the hill arm-in-arm as the upside-down La Brea logo switches to right-side up.

Actor Appearances

——————————————————————————————————————	Dale Crawford
	0207 (Interrogator)
Jasmine Anders	Tegan Crowley2
0101 (Tech)	0201 (Tourist); 0202 (Tourist Taking Photo)
Maddison Andrews1	_
0302 (Fort Girl)	D
Aveena Anthony1	D
0306 (Ultrasound Doctor)	Sam Desmond1
Damien Aylward	0202 (Cave Prisoner #3)
0106 (Geologist)	0202 (Cave Filsofiel #3)
	——— F. ———
———— B ————	——— E ———
D	
	Liz Esguerra
Jag Bal1	0201 (Mom)
0101 (Scott Hasan)	Adrienne Evans6
Clyde Barrone	0301 (Fort Inhabitant); 0302 (Fort Inhabitant); 0303
0101 (DHS Agent)	(Fort Inhabitant); 0304 (Fort Inhabitant); 0305
Lincoln Barros	(Fort Inhabitant); 0306 (Fort Inhabitant)
0101 (Aaron Castillo); 0102 (Aaron Castillo)	_
Isaac Bernauer1	F
0306 (1965 Guard #2)	•
Carolyn Bock	Salim Fayad2
0102 (Government Official)	0203 (Tunnel Guard); 0205 (Tunnel Guard)
Andrew Bongiorno	Asmara Feik
0206 (Lazarus Guard)	0213 (Petra); 0214 (Petra); 0301 (Petra); 0306 (Pe-
Sharon Brooks4	tra)
0301 (Fort Warrior); 0302 (Fort Warrior); 0305 (Fort	Ian Ferrington1
Warrior); 0306 (Fort Warrior)	0101 (Reporter #2)
Vanessa Buckley	Adam Fiorentino
0101 (Diana Hoskins); 0106 (Diana)	0208 (Wyatt)
Bray Buenrostro	Damien Fotiou
0212 (Yelping Survivor)	0103 (Judah); 0104 (Judah); 0105 (Judah); 0106
Anna Burgess	(Judah); 0107 (Judah); 0108 (Judah); 0109
0106 (DHS Agent)	(Judah); 0110 (Judah); 0201 (Judah); 0202
~	(Judah); 0203 (Judah); 0206 (Judah); 0208
C	(Judah); 0209 (Judah); 0211 (Judah); 0213
	(Judah); 0214 (Judah); 0301 (Judah); 0302
Anica Calida1	(Judah); 0303 (Judah); 0304 (Judah)
0102 (DHS Agent #1)	
Tonantzin Carmelo	G
0105 (Paara); 0107 (Paara); 0108 (Paara); 0109 (Paara);	u
0110 (Paara)	Andrew Godson
Ethan Carruthers	
0105 (Fort Person #6); 0108 (Fort Person #6); 0109	0102 (DHS Agent #2)
(Fort Person #6)	Amali Golden
Priscilla Castel 1	0213 (Catherine); 0214 (Catherine)
0204 (Maddy)	Nicholas Gonzalez
Harrison Clark	0103 (Levi Delgado); 0104 (Levi Delgado); 0105 (Levi
0209 (Lochlan)	Delgado); 0106 (Levi Delgado); 0107 (Levi Delgado); 0108 (Levi Delgado); 0100 (Levi Delgado);
Kyle Clark 1	gado); 0108 (Levi Delgado); 0109 (Levi Delgado); 0110 (Levi Delgado)
0206 (Second Guard)	gado); 0110 (Levi Delgado)
Nicholas Coghlan	TT
0212 (Elliot)	—— H ——
Byron Coll	
0202 (Franklin Marsh); 0204 (Franklin Marsh)	Greg Hatton 6
Aaron Cottrell	0202 (Virgil); 0203 (Virgil); 0205 (Virgil); 0208 (Vir-
0303 (Soldier)	gil); 0209 (Virgil); 0210 (Virgil)

Sasha Hennequin	0106 (Billy Fisher); 0107 (Billy Fisher); 0108 (Billy Fisher); 0109 (Billy Fisher); 0110 (Billy
Ming-Zhu Hii	Fisher)
0104 (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge); 0105 (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge);	,
0106 (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge); 0108 (Dr. Re-	M
becca Aldridge); 0109 (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge);	141
0110 (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge); 0201 (Dr. Re-	Michael Mack 1
becca Aldridge); 0203 (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge);	0212 (Scientist #1)
0204 (Dr. Rebecca Aldridge)	Kaori Maeda1
Jacob Hohua	0108 (Tessa)
James Huang1	Ganda Marpaung 1
0102 (Dr. Peter Shen)	0101 (Fire Fighter)
Jessica Husband1	Chris Matheson2
0206 (Cute Blonde)	0305 (Transport Guard #2); 0306 (Transport Guard
I	#2)
	Tracey Lee Maxwell
	0305 (Ladera Soldier); 0306 (Ladera Soldier) Simone McAullay
Edyll Ismail5	0206 (Kira); 0208 (Kira); 0210 (Kira); 0211 (Kira);
0302 (Leyla); 0303 (Leyla); 0304 (Leyla); 0305 (Leyla);	0212 (Kira); 0213 (Kira)
0302 (Leyla), 0303 (Leyla), 0304 (Leyla), 0305 (Leyla),	Durrell McDonald
	0109 (Dig Site Guard #1)
J	Danny McGinlay 1
- J	0210 (Search Party Member #1)
**. 1 *	Kieran McGrath1
Nick James	0202 (Tour Guide)
Chantelle Jamieson	Josh McKenzie
0302 (Ruth); 0303 (Ruth); 0304 (Ruth); 0305 (Ruth);	0102 (Lucas Hayes); 0103 (Lucas Hayes); 0104 (Lu-
0306 (Ruth)	cas Hayes); 0105 (Lucas Hayes); 0106 (Lucas Hayes); 0107 (Lucas Hayes); 0108 (Lucas Ha
Shawnee Jones	cas Hayes); 0107 (Lucas Hayes); 0108 (Lucas Hayes); 0109 (Lucas Hayes); 0110 (Lucas
0302 (Bartender)	Hayes)
Will Jones 2	Brad McMurray 1
0110 (Silas' Fort Person #1); 0203 (Fort Person #1)	0306 (1965 Guard #1)
Orlando Jordan 1	Alessandra Merlo1
0210 (Exile #2)	0108 (Maya / Villager #2)
Kimberley Joseph	Louisa Mignone
0101 (Captain Katherine Souza)	0210 (Jane)
17	Michelle Vergara Moore
——— K ———	0108 (Ella Jones); 0109 (Ella Jones); 0110 (Ella
	Jones) Molly Moriarty1
Sheah-Leander Kahika	0201 (Carly)
0305 (Transport Guard #1); 0306 (Transport Guard	Pacharo Mzembe
#1)	0101 (Tony Greene); 0102 (Tony Greene); 0103 (Tony
Josh Kalender	Greene); 0104 (Tony Greene); 0105 (Tony Greene);
0205 (Curtis Harris)	0106 (Tony Greene); 0107 (Tony Greene); 0108
Greg Kleynjans	(Tony Greene); 0109 (Tony Greene); 0110 (Tony
ozoo (daara one)	Greene)
I	N
\boldsymbol{L}	N
Nathaniel Langworthy	
0301 (Driver)	Awa Ndiaye1
Virginie Laverdure	0106 (Angela)
0101 (Dr. Sophia Nathan); 0102 (Dr. Sophie Nathan);	Melissa Neal
0103 (Dr. Sophia Nathan); 0104 (Dr. Sophia	0204 (Dr. Clark); 0205 (Dr. Clark); 0206 (Dr. Clark); 0207 (Dr. Caroline Clark); 0208 (Dr. Caroline
Nathan); 0105 (Dr. Sophia Nathan); 0106 (Dr.	Clark); 0209 (Dr. Caroline Clark); 0211 (Dr.
Sophia Nathan); 0107 (Dr. Sophia Nathan);	Caroline Clark)
0108 (Dr. Sophia Nathan); 0109 (Dr. Sophia	Callum Needham1
Nathan); 0110 (Dr. Sophia Nathan)	0106 (Geologist)
Nic Layton 1	Tyrone Ngatai
0202 (Pier Passerby)	0101 (Fort Person #8)
Mark Lee	_
0104 (Man in Pelts); 0105 (Man in Pelts); 0108 (Silas); 0109 (Silas); 0110 (Silas); 0201 (Silas);	O
0202 (Silas); 0206 (Silas); 0211 (Silas); 0212	S
(Silas); 0213 (Silas)	Peter O'Hanlon
Stephen Lopez	0210 (Exile #3)
0101 (Billy Fisher); 0102 (Billy Fisher); 0103 (Billy	Tim Omaji
Fisher); 0104 (Billy Fisher); 0105 (Billy Fisher);	0201 (Dad)

Viliami Otuafi	Diesel La Torraca
P	Jet Tranter
Camila Palacios 1 0101 (Reporter #1) Alex Papps 1 0205 (Professor) Riley Phillips-Harris 1 0205 (Lead Guard)	Toby Truslove
R	Daniel Tuiara
Duncan Ragg	V
0306 (Emily)	·
Carolyn Rey	Jodie le Vesconte
Nicholas Rhodes	
0108 (Rowan / Villager #1)	——— W ———
Ethan Ritchie	
Jonno Roberts9	Yuchen Wang1
0201 (James Mallet); 0202 (James Mallet); 0206	0106 (Agent) Claudia Ware5
(James Mallet); 0208 (James Mallet); 0209 (James Mallet); 0210 (James Mallet); 0211 (James Mallet); 0212 (James Mallet); 0214 (James Mallet)	0301 (Maya Schmidt); 0303 (Maya Schmidt); 0304 (Maya Schmidt); 0305 (Maya Schmidt); 0306
Tom Royce-Hampton1	(Maya Schmidt) Emily Wiseman4
0212 (Lead Guard)	0303 (Woman / Helena); 0304 (Helena); 0305 (He-
Billie Ryan1	lena); 0306 (Helena)
0104 (News Reporter)	
s	Y
	Bryan Yap 1
Akosia Sabet	0105 (Jonathan)
Sarang Masrani	
Leigh Scully	
Jon Seda Jr	
Martin Sensmeier	
Mario Setyana	
0107 (Young Reverend) Jasjit Singh	
Ione Skye	
Annabelle Stephenson	
Fiona Stewart	
Tom Stokes	
Cessalee Stovall	
0102 (Reporter)	
Nathan Straker	